# **CONTRACT AGREEMENTS**

between the

# NORTH BERGEN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS

and the

NORTH BERGEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

> Local 1060 - A.F.T. A.F.L. - C.I.O.

Sept. 1, 2022 - Aug. 31, 2025



Revised May 2023

# **CONTRACT AGREEMENTS**

between the

# NORTH BERGEN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS

and the

NORTH BERGEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

> Local 1060 - A.F.T. A.F.L. - C.I.O.

Sept. 1, 2022 - Aug. 31, 2025

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Article 1	Recognition and Definitions	1
Article 2	Fair Practices	2
Article 3	Administration of Contract	3
Article 4	Negotiations Procedure	4
Article 5	Dues Deduction	5
Article 6	Grievance Procedure	5
Article 7	Audio-Visual Personnel and Supplies	9
Article 8	Changes in Terms and Conditions of	
	Employment	
Article 9	Copy of Agreement 1	
Article 10	Severability Clause 1	0
Article 11	<b>Duration of Contract and Subsequent</b>	
	Agreements 1	1
APPEND	IX "A"	
	NG STAFF APPENDIX 1	13
	. Teacher Assignments 1	
	. Teacher Observation and Evaluation 1	
	. Teacher Files 1	
	. Teaching Hours 1	
	. Teacher and Students 2	
	. Teacher Facilities and Supplies 2	
	. School Leadership and Professional	
	Development and Planning Committees 2	22
8	. Transfers of Unit Members 2	23
9.	. Promotions 2	24
10.	. Substitutes and Coverage of Classes 2	24
11.	. Summer School2	26
12.	. Guidance 2	26
13.	. School Registers 2	26
14.	School Meetings 2	27
	. Personal Days2	
16.	. Absence, Sick Leave, Funeral Leave 2	28
	. Leaves of Absence with Pay 3	
18.	Leave of Absence without Pay 3	32
	. Sabbatical Leave 3	
	. Terminal Leave Compensation 3	
	. Information in the Schools 3	
	Damage, Destruction or Theft of Property 3	
	. Legal Assistance to Unit Members 3	
24.	. Salary Payment and Fringe Benefits 3	38

Schedule A: Salary Guide	
Differential	
Schedule B: Elementary Moderator Positions	
High School Moderator Positions	
Schedule C: Athletic Coaches Salaries	
Schedule D: Additional Salaried Positions	
Schedule E: Summer School Salaries	
Schedule F: Home Instruction	54
Schedule G: Guidance Counselors, Special Education,	
Speech Therapy Teachers Salaries	
Schedule H: School Calendar	
Schedule I: Teacher Time Schedule	
Schedule J: Athletic Trainer	56
APPENDIX "B"	
SUPPORT STAFF APPENDIX	57
1. Files	57
2. Hours of Work and Overtime	57
3. Holidays	59
4. Vacations	60
5. Job Vacancies, New Jobs Created	
or Promotions	
6. Substitutes	
7. School Meetings	
8. Personal Days	
9. Sick Leave	62
10. Short Term Leave of Absence, Jury Duty	
Veterans Rights and Benefits	
11. Leaves of Absence Without Pay	
12. Terminal Leave Compensation	
13. Information in the Schools	
14. Miscellaneous Working Conditions	66
15. Salary Payments and Fringe/Welfare	
Benefits	
Schedule A: Salary Guide	
Longevity	
Appendix A-I	
1. Teacher Assignments	
2. Teacher Observation and Evaluation	
3. Non-Professional Assistance	
4. Transfers of Unit Members	
5. Promotions	
6. Summer School	
7. Guidance	73
8. Special Subjects and Programs	73

THIS AGREEMENT is effective September 1, 2022 through August 31, 2025. It is made by and between the North Bergen Board of Education, hereinafter known as the Board, and the North Bergen Federation of Teachers, Local 1060, American Federation of Teachers, AFTNJ, hereinafter known as the Federation.

#### WITNESSETH THAT:

WHEREAS, the Federation constitutes a combined unit of Board employees resulting from an election conducted on November 6, 1968 pursuant to Chapter 303 of the Laws of the State of New Jersey, 1968 (The Public Employees Relations Act), in the case of the teaching employees, and a further election conducted on October 22, 1981 pursuant to Chapter 303 of the Laws of 1968 and Chapter 123 of the Laws of 1974, in the case of clerical and secretarial Board employees.

WHEREAS, the Board and the Federation have undertaken negotiations in good faith for the purpose of agreeing on the terms and conditions of employment and grievance procedures.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements herein below set forth, the parties agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE 1. RECOGNITION AND DEFINITIONS

- (a) The Board recognizes the Federation, as a combined unit, as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for all employees of the Board in the bargaining unit.
- (b) The consolidated bargaining unit consists of those employees of the Board who are:
- (1) Classroom teachers, special subject teachers, librarians, nurses, all guidance personnel, Learning Disability Consultants, Social Workers, Coordinators, BSIP, Interventionists, Instructional Coaches, Summer School Teachers, and supplemental teachers. Per diem substitute teachers are excluded from the bargaining unit.
- (2) Those employees of the Board who are clerical and clerical aides, except employees who are "confidential" within the meaning of the New Jersey Public Employees Relations Act as defined by the legislature and defined by the Courts of the State of New Jersey.

- (3) Unit members who move to an exempt clerical position which is subsequently abolished or those who are reassigned by the administration shall be credited with accrued time in exempt position as per the Unit contract upon return to the Unit.
- (c) The term "Unit" shall mean all members of the bargaining unit.
- (d) The term "contract" shall mean this Agreement and any appendices applicable hereto.
- (e) The Term "elementary" shall include all teachers of Pre-K, Kindergarten, and grades 1 through 8.
- (f) This contract is intended to document and codify the provisions applicable generally to all Unit members. In those areas where distinctions are made between the terms and conditions of employment as specified for teaching employees and clerical or secretarial employees, those provisions shall be found in Appendix A (Teachers Special Provisions) and Appendix B (Support Staff Special Provisions). It is the intention of the parties hereby to facilitate for both the Board and the Federation the use and interpretation of all of the contract governing provisions.

### ARTICLE 2. FAIR PRACTICES

- (a) The Board agrees to continue its policy of not discriminating against any employee on the basis of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, sexual orientation, marital status or membership, or participation or association with the activities of any employee organization.
- (b) The Federation agrees to continue to admit in accordance with its constitution all members of the Unit and those eligible to be members of the Unit without discrimination on the basis of race, creed, color, national origin, sex, sexual orientation or marital status and not to discriminate against and to represent equally and without favor or prejudice all members of the Unit and those eligible to be members of the Unit without regard to membership or participation in any employee organization.
- (c) No administrator, supervisor, or other person in a position of authority employed by the North Bergen

Board of Education shall demand, suggest, imply, or pressure any bargaining unit member to pursue or obtain additional training, education, certifications, or degrees unless additional compensation is negotiated with the North Bergen Federation of Teachers.

#### ARTICLE 3. ADMINISTRATION OF CONTRACT

- (a) Teaching staff members shall not engage in organization activities during the time they are assigned to a class; support staff members shall not engage in organization activities while working. Designated Federation representatives, however, shall be excused by the Principal with the approval of the Superintendent or his designee, without loss of pay for time spent negotiating with the Board, investigating problems, or engaging in conferences with the Superintendent of Schools or his representative, if such are held on school time. Federation teacher membership meetings can be called after 3:00 P.M., clerical staff after 4:00 P.M., or at any times the Unit members involved are not engaged in classroom instruction, assigned duties or work assignments.
- (b) Federation representatives shall be allowed time for appropriate activities relating to the administration of this agreement and to the duties of their office without loss of pay, upon the approval of the Superintendent.
- (c) The Board and the bargaining agent shall make available upon request to each other any available information, statistics, and records which are relevant to negotiations.
- (d) The Superintendent and Federation representative(s) shall meet at the written request of either party, within fourteen calendar days of receipt of the request, to discuss matters relating to the implementation of the contract.
- (e) The Federation shall be given a place on the agenda of faculty meetings for brief reports and announcements pertaining to the bargaining unit.
- (f) School principals and Federation representatives shall meet, during school hours, at a mutually agreeable time to consult on matters of school and/or office policy relating to the implementation of this agreement.

- (g) The President of the North Bergen Federation of Teachers shall be assigned a maximum of ten teaching periods per week. The President shall be assigned a maximum of one period of assigned duty per day but said period shall be used to perform Federation business provided such is deemed necessary by said president. The President of the North Bergen Federation of Teachers shall have a schedule which will permit attention to Federation matters after 12:20 p.m. School day sign-in for the President of the N.B.F.T. may be at any school in the district. It shall be the responsibility of the main office of the school that the President signs in to notify the central and high school office. Should an elementary teacher or member of the support staff be elected president of the North Bergen Federation of Teachers, the Board will make necessary modifications to his/her schedule to enable proper performance of Federation responsibilities.
- (h) The parties agree to abide by and take such action as may be necessary to comply with the provisions of the Workplace Democracy Enhancement Act as same may be revised or amended.

#### ARTICLE 4. NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE

- (a) The Board and the Federation agree to enter into negotiations over a successor agreement in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Public Employment Relations Commission with the first meeting by November 15 unless the parties mutually agree to extend that date. At the time, the parties agree to present to each other their proposals for modifications to be included in the successor agreement. Counterproposals shall be submitted within 14 days. This timetable shall serve as a guideline for the parties. Each party shall be free to propose and negotiate with regard to all appropriate subjects which it desires to place before the other for consideration. Such agreement shall apply to all members of the negotiating Unit and the employer, shall be reduced to writing and after ratification by the Federation and the employer, shall be signed by all parties.
- (b) Neither party in any negotiations shall have control over the selection of the negotiation representatives of the other. The parties mutually agree that their representatives shall be clothed with all necessary power and authority

to make proposals, consider proposals, and make counterproposals in the course of negotiations, consistent with their status as representatives of the Board and Federation respectively.

(c) During its term, this agreement shall not be modified in whole or in part by the parties, except by mutual agreement to reopen the negotiations, and/or by a written amendment duly executed by both parties.

### ARTICLE 5. DUES DEDUCTION

- (a) The Board agrees to continue its practice of deducting the Federation monthly membership dues from the pay of those employees who individually request, in writing, that such deduction be made. The amounts to be deducted shall be certified to the Board by the Federation and the aggregate deductions of all employees shall be remitted to the Federation, in accordance with current practices. The annual deduction shall be made in equal twice-per-month payments for all employees during the period September through June.
- (b) Employees shall be eligible to withdraw from membership from the North Bergen Federation of Teachers as of July 1st of each year provided the notice of withdrawal is filed between June 1 and June 30th with the responsible payroll clerk. The Board must notify the President of the North Bergen Federation of Teachers when a member withdraws.

### ARTICLE 6. GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- (a) Definition: Any difference or dispute between the Board and the Unit relating to the terms of this agreement, or its interpretation, or application, or enforcement thereof, shall be subject to the following procedures, which shall be resorted to as the sole means of obtaining adjustment of disputes, which shall hereinafter be referred to as a "grievance". As used in this paragraph the term Unit shall include:
  - An individual employee who is a member of the Unit, or
  - (2) A group of employees, who are members of the Unit having the same grievance, or

- (3) North Bergen Federation of Teachers, Local 1060.
- (b) Grievance Procedures Teaching and Support Staff Members:
- (1) An employee and a Federation representative (if the teacher/clerk so desires) shall first discuss the problem with the Principal. If the employee does not wish to be represented by the Federation he or she may be accompanied by another teacher/clerk of his or her own choice, providing that such teacher/clerk is not an officer, agent, or representative of any other teacher organization. If the matter is not satisfactorily adjusted within two school days, the employee shall submit a grievance in writing within ten school days thereafter to the Principal.
- (2) The Principal may request a meeting with the employee and a Federation representative (if the employee so desires) prior to making his/her decision but in any event must render his decision in writing with copies to the teacher/clerk and the Federation within ten school days of the submission of the grievance to him/her. Failure to issue a written response shall be construed as a denial of said grievance.
- (3) If the teacher/clerk is dissatisfied with said decision or if no decision is rendered within said time limit, he/she may, within ten school days appeal in writing to the Superintendent or his/her designated representative, and such writing shall set forth specifically the act or condition on which the grievance was based and the grounds on which the appeal is based.
- (4) The Superintendent and/or his/her representative shall meet with the employee and a Federation representative (if requested by the employee) within ten school days of the receipt by him/her of such appeal, and shall give his/her decision in writing to the employee and the Federation within ten school days of such meeting. In the event the Superintendent fails to render a decision within the ten day limit prescribed herein, the teacher/clerk and the Federation may construe the failure of the Superintendent to act as a denial of the grievance.
- (5) Failing satisfactory settlement of step No. 4, the employee may, within ten school days, appeal, in writing, to the Board. The Board shall hold a private

hearing with the teacher/clerk at the next regular meeting of the Board unless said regular meeting occurs within ten days of the receipt of such appeal, in which event, it shall hold the meeting at the following regular meeting of the Board. It shall render a decision in writing to the employee and to the Federation within ten days of such hearing or at the next regular meeting of the Board. In the event the Board fails to render a decision within the ten-day limit prescribed herein, the teacher/clerk and the Federation may construe the failure of the Board to act as a denial of the grievance. It is expressly understood that the failure of the Board to take action within ten days shall constitute a waiver by the Board of the time provisions as set forth in the within entitled section, Grievance Procedure, including paragraph (c) (1).

#### (c) Arbitration:

- (1) In the event a dispute or difference in (a) above shall not have been settled under the procedures in (b) above, the Federation may appeal the matter to arbitration by making written application to PERC within ten school days of the Board's decision requesting that an arbitrator be appointed to hear and determine the grievance. The parties may agree upon any other arbitrator. The arbitrator so appointed shall have full power to hear and determine the grievance and his decision shall be final and binding upon the parties. The decision of the arbitrator shall be in writing and shall include the reasons for such decision.
- (2) It is agreed that the arbitrator may not change, modify, alter, suggest, add to or subtract from the provisions of this agreement. No dispute arising out of any question pertaining to the renewal of this Agreement shall be subject to the arbitration provision of this agreement.
- (3) The arbitrator shall have the power to make appropriate compensatory awards.
- (4) No provisions of this contract which are stated as a matter of policy shall be subject to arbitration.
- (5) In the event either party raises a question as to the arbitrability of a grievance, the arbitrator selected herein shall first hear and decide the question of arbitrability before hearing and deciding the underlying grievance. It is understood, however, that nothing herein

contained shall bar the arbitrator from hearing and deciding the question of arbitrability the same day as hearing the underlying grievance if he/she should determine that the dispute is arbitrable. It is understood, further, that nothing herein contained shall be construed as waiving the right of either party from proceeding by court action in the event it believes the dispute not to be arbitrable.

(6) The cost for the services of the arbitrator shall be borne equally by the Board and the Federation. Any other expenses including but not limited to the presentation of witnesses shall be paid by the parties incurring the same.

#### (d) General Provisions:

- (1) Any grievance, as defined in (a) above, not presented for disposition through the grievance procedure described under (b) above within ten school days of the occurrence of the condition giving rise thereto shall not thereafter be considered a grievance. Failure at any step to appeal within the specified time limits shall be considered acceptance by the employee of the decision rendered and such decision shall thereafter be binding upon the employee and the Federation. The time limits specified at any step may be extended in any particular instance by written agreement between the Board and the Federation.
- (2) Any employee may file for arbitration in an individual capacity, but in such case the cost shall be borne by the individual employee.
- (3) Hearings held under this procedure shall be conducted at a time and place which will afford a fair and reasonable opportunity for all persons, including witnesses, entitled to be present to attend. When such hearings are during school hours all employees who are required to be present at the hearing shall be excused with pay for that purpose.
- (4) Grievances arising from the action of an official other than the principal, his designee or subordinate may be initiated with the Superintendent or his designated representative as set forth in (b) (3) above.
- (5) The Federation shall have the right to initiate a grievance of appeal from the disposition of a grievance of an employee at any step of this procedure.

- (6) The fact that a grievance is raised by an employee, regardless of its ultimate disposition, shall not be recorded in the employee's file or in any file or record utilized in the promotion process; nor shall such fact be used in any recommendation for placement; nor shall an employee be placed in jeopardy or be subject to reprisal for having followed this grievance procedure.
- (7) Any grievance filed during the life of this Agreement shall be processed according to the terms of any subsequent agreement. If there is no agreement in existence at the time, it shall be processed according to the terms of this Agreement.
- (8) Principals shall make arrangements to allow reasonable time without loss of salary for Federation Building Representatives to investigate grievances. In the event clarification is necessary as to what constitutes reasonable time, the Superintendent or his designee, after consultation with the Federation, shall make the final determination.
- (9) A maximum of three Federation representatives will be provided release time when necessary to represent a member of the Unit in the presentation of a grievance.
- (10) If a grievance arises or is processed during summer recess, "school days" as used in this contract shall be defined as work days (Monday through Friday minus legal holidays).

# ARTICLE 7. AUDIO-VISUAL PERSONNEL AND SUPPLIES

- (a) The Board agrees to have in each elementary school such audio-visual materials as it deems appropriate.
- (b) The duties of the audio-visual directors shall be as determined by the Board of Education.

# ARTICLE 8. CHANGES IN TERMS AND CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT

Any changes or modifications in terms and conditions of employment are to be made through negotiations with the bargaining agent.

Proposed new rules or modifications of existing rules governing working conditions shall be negotiated with the bargaining agent before they are established.

Waiver of any condition of this agreement by either party shall not be deemed a precedent for any future enforcement of waiver of such condition.

Should the state mandate the extension of the school year beyond our present 180 days plus three, the Board shall meet with the Federation to negotiate additional compensation, only for the additional days.

The school year will consist of a total of 183 working days. Two days are to be used exclusively for ten approved hours of professional development for the entire professional staff, contributing to each faculty members required 20 hours of professional development. The Superintendent's Advisory Committee shall approve and participate in planning the components of the professional development activities on those two additional days. One professional development day will be held in the fall and one in the spring. The schedule will be from 8:30 A.M. to 3:00 PM with a one hour lunch period. The schedule will be subject to review by the Superintendent's Advisory Committee.

#### ARTICLE 9. COPY OF AGREEMENT

Within two months of the signing of this Agreement by the parties, the Board shall procure 1,100 copies of this Agreement printed in a Union Shop, the cost to be borne equally by the Board and the Federation.

#### ARTICLE 10. SEVERABILITY CLAUSE

If any provisions of this agreement, or any application of this agreement to any employee or group of employees is held to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, except to the extent permitted by law; but all other provisions or application, shall continue in full force and effect.

Both parties agree that certain clauses contained in Appendix A-I are non-negotiable in view of certain Judicial decisions. However, both parties agree that if the law changes so as to make these clauses negotiable, then any such clauses will be in effect and binding from that point forward.

# ARTICLE 11. DURATION OF CONTRACT AND SUBSEQUENT AGREEMENTS.

- (a) This agreement shall be effective and in full force and operation for the period from September 1, 2022 to August 31, 2025.
- (b) It is agreed that the Federation or employees shall not call or engage in a strike or threat thereof and the Board shall not institute a lock-out for any cause whatsoever during the term of this agreement; nor shall the Federation or any of the employees cause or participate in the cessation of work, slow-down, work stoppage or interference of any kind with normal Board operations.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have caused these presents to be signed by their proper officers the day and year first above written.

ATTEST: NORTH BERGEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

ву:		B	y:
			Luis Diaz, President
ATI	TEST:	NORTH BERGEN FEI	DERATION OF TEACHERS
Ву:	SEAN M	EDINA, Secretary	y: CAROL TOOMEY, President

### Members of the Negotiating team

NORTH BERGEN BOARD OF EDUCATION

MICHAEL GANNAIO, Lead Attorney

JACK GILLMAN

JULIUS B. CONSONI

NORTH BERGEN FEDERATION OF TEACHERS

AMY BARRE SEVERINO, Chief Negotiator

CAROL TOOMEY, President

JEFF CABRERA, Treasurer

TOM BERUBE, Representative High School

AMY SEVERINO

Nelson Baiza

#### APPENDIX "A"

#### TEACHING STAFF APPENDIX

The within provisions apply to teaching staff members as distinguished from the Contract provisions applicable to the Federation as a whole.

#### 1. TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS

- (a) In matters of teaching assignments, the department supervisor may consider the preferences of members of the department. The final decision of any teaching assignment is the responsibility of the Principal or Central Administrator. The teacher may at a mutually convenient time discuss the assignment with the Principal or Central Administrator.
- (b) The Administration of the High School shall assign to all faculty members twenty-five teaching periods, five professional periods, five assigned periods, and five lunch periods per week. In physical education the combined total of teaching and assigned periods shall be thirty periods per week, and in conformity with past practice, science teachers of courses with lab periods, which may vary from twenty-two to twenty-eight teaching periods, shall be assigned duties to total thirty teaching and assigned duty periods. All elementary teachers shall have a minimum of five professional periods per week.

The professional periods will be distributed with no more than two scheduled preps in a single day and not to exceed one two-professional-period day per week. In extreme cases, where scheduling cannot accomplish the above, the Principal and the Federation President will review the schedule and sign an agreement to allow the exception for that individual for that year only.

- (c) The Board agrees where feasible and educationally sound, no high school or elementary departmentalized teachers shall have more than two preparations per term. In the elementary schools, the component parts of Language Arts Literacy and the component parts of Social Studies shall, in each case, be considered as one preparation per grade level.
- (d) Principals shall make every effort to provide teachers with a forty-minute, duty-free lunch period but in no event shall it be less than thirty minutes.

## **Elementary Lunch Schedule 1:00 Day**

Period 0	20 minutes
Period 1	30 minutes
Period 2	30 minutes
Period 3	30 minutes
Period 4	20 minutes
Period 5	20 minutes
Period 6	20 minutes
Period 7	30 minutes
Period 8	30 minutes
Period 9	30 minutes

- (e) The Board agrees that no high school or elementary teacher, or special subject teacher shall have, exclusive of laboratory periods more than three consecutive teaching assignments. In those elementary schools where scheduling prevents compliance with this agreement, teaching schedules shall be adjusted at midyear in order to achieve optimum compliance. No high school teacher shall have more than four consecutive working assignments.
- (f) The Administration shall give Unit members their tentative schedules for the subsequent year during the last week of June.
- (1) All teachers transferred after August 15th will receive a letter of transfer via certified mail or given in person no later than August 22nd.
- (2) All teachers transferred during the school year will receive a letter of transfer via certified mail or given in person.
- (g) Teachers in the high school who are assigned six teaching periods per day as provided in Paragraph 1 (b) shall not be assigned a homeroom, provided however that nothing herein shall be construed to prevent the assignment of assigned duties during homeroom.
- (h) Teachers in the high school who volunteer or are asked to teach an additional sixth period, with approval from the Federation President, will receive a \$5000 stipend.
- (i) High school cafeteria duty shall be assigned on a half-year rotating basis.

(j) Two teachers will be assigned to The Learning Center. Each will be assigned 25 In-School Suspension periods as teaching periods, five professional periods, five assigned periods, and five lunch periods per week.

#### 2. TEACHER OBSERVATION AND EVALUATION

(a) All observations and evaluations shall be conducted by the Board in accordance with the requirements of the Teacher Effectiveness and Accountability for the Children of New Jersey Act N.J.S. 18A: 6-117 et seq, and Achieve NJ, Educator Effectiveness N.J.A.C. 6 A: 10-1.1 et seq.

If any provisions of this summary, or any application of this summary to any employee or group of employees is held to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting, except to the extent permitted by law; but all other provisions or application shall continue in full force and effect.

- (1) The term "observation" means a visit to a classroom by a member of the administrative and supervisory staff of the Board, who holds an appropriate certificate for the supervision of instruction, for the purpose of observing a non-tenured teaching staff member's performance of the instructional process. Each of the three observations required by law shall be conducted for a minimum duration of one class period in a secondary school, and in an elementary school, for the duration of one complete subject lesson. The teaching staff member shall receive reasonable notice of not less than 24 hours before any pre-observation conference. The observation will be conducted within ten school days of any pre-observation conference. It is understood that the pre-observation will serve as notification for the observation.
- (2) The term "evaluation" means a written evaluation Consistent with the evaluation models being used by the District prepared by the administrative/supervisory staff member who visits the classroom for the purpose of observing a teaching staff member's performance of the instructional process.
- (3) Each non-tenured teaching staff member is evaluated at least three times during each school year, but not less than once during each semester. The evaluations are to take place before April 30 each year. The evaluations may cover that period between April 30 of one year and April 30 of the succeeding year except in the case of the first year of employment where the three evaluations

must have been completed prior to April 30. The number of required observations and evaluations may be reduced proportionately when an individual teaching staff member's term of service is less than one academic year. Each evaluation shall be followed by a conference between that teaching staff member and his/her superior or superiors. The purpose of this procedure is to recommend as to re-employment, identify any deficiencies, extend assistance for his/her curriculum and improve professional competence.

- (4) The Board's policy for procedures for the observation and evaluation of a non tenured teaching staff member shall be distributed to each teaching staff member at the beginning of his/her employment.
- (5) The Board's policy shall include in addition to those observations and evaluations described above, a written evaluation of the non-tenured teaching staff member's total performance as an employee of the Board. Observations outside the classroom shall be made openly and with full knowledge of the Unit member. Said evaluation must be rendered in writing within fifteen school days.
- (6) Each observation shall be filed within reasonable time as defined by current rules and regulations. Both parties to such a conference will e-sign the written evaluation report and retain a copy for his/her records. The non-tenured teaching staff member shall have the right to submit his/her written disclaimer of such evaluation within ten days following the conference, and such disclaimer shall be attached to each party's copy of the evaluation report.
- (b) All first year teachers in the state-mandated mentoring program will attend a ten-week Education, Research & Dissemination (ER&D) in-service course in Foundations of Effective Teaching. They will receive three in-service credits and the Board will pay 50% of the mentoring fee that is not funded by the state. If no portion of the fee is funded by the state then the Board will pay 50% of the total mentoring fee.
- (c) Teachers should follow the applicable standards in completing the lesson plan records online. The lesson plan records should contain the instructional objectives, homework assignments and achievement objectives (by tests, quizzes and/or projects). Comments by a supervisor concerning the contents of a lesson plan record shall not be part of the permanent lesson plan records.

- (d) On or before April 30 in each year the Board shall give to each non-tenured teaching staff member continually employed by it since the preceding September 30 either
- (1) a written offer of a contract for employment for the next succeeding year providing for at least the same terms and conditions of employment but with such increases in salary as may be required by law or policies of the Board or
- (2) a written notice that such employment will not be offered.
- (3) If the Board should fail to give any nontenured teaching staff member an offer of a contract for the next succeeding year or a notice that such employment will not be offered, in compliance with applicable statute, then the Board shall be deemed to have offered to that teaching staff member continuous employment for the next succeeding school year upon the same terms and conditions but with such increases in salary as may be required by law or Board policies.
- (4) If the teaching staff member desires to accept such employment he/she shall notify the Board of such acceptance in writing on or before July 1, in which event such employment shall continue. In the absence of such notice of acceptance, the offer, either expressed or implied, shall no longer be applicable.
- (5) Any teaching staff member receiving a notice that a teaching contract for the succeeding school year will not be offered, may, within 15 days thereafter, request in writing a statement of the reasons for such non-employment, which shall be given to the teaching staff member in writing within 30 days after the receipt of such request.
- (6) Upon receipt of a written statement of reasons for non re-employment, a non-tenured teaching staff member may request in writing an informal appearance before the Board. Such request must be submitted to the Board within ten calendar days of receipt of the Board's statement of reasons. Such informal appearance shall be scheduled within 30 days of receipt of the Board's statement of reasons. Under these circumstances a non-tenured teaching staff member's appearance before the Board shall not be an adversary proceeding. The purpose of

such an appearance shall be to permit the staff members to convince the members of the Board to offer re-employment. The Board shall exercise discretion in determining a reasonable length of time of the proceeding depending upon the specific circumstances in each instance. The Board shall provide adequate written notice to the employee regarding the date and time of the informal appearance. The staff member may be represented by counsel or one individual of his/her choice. The staff member may present witnesses on his/her behalf. Such witnesses need not present testimony under oath and may not be cross examined by the Board. Witnesses shall be called into the meeting to address the Board one at a time and shall be excused from the meeting after making their statements. Within three days following the informal appearance, the Board shall notify the affected teaching staff member, in writing, of its final determination.

- (7) Prior to requesting the informal appearance before the Board, the Unit member may be granted a hearing before the Superintendent and the Principal, upon written request to the Superintendent within five calendar days of receipt of notice of non-renewal; said meeting to be held within ten calendar days of notice of nonrenewal, at which time the possibility of receiving a contract shall be fully explored.
- (8) Any appeal of a non-tenured teacher from a decision by the Board not to renew his/her contract shall be made exclusively to the Commissioner of Education and shall not be the subject of a grievance pursuant to the grievance procedure of this contract.
- (e) Any written agreements between the Board and an individual Unit member shall be subject to the terms and conditions of the collective bargaining agreement.
- (f) No new individual employment contracts shall be promulgated during the time that there is no collective bargaining agreement in effect. However, by mutual agreement new teachers may be employed in this interim period.

#### 3. TEACHER FILES

Official teacher files shall be maintained under the following circumstances:

- (a) No material derogatory to a teacher's conduct, service, character, or personality shall be placed in the teacher's file unless the teacher has had the opportunity to read the material. The teacher shall acknowledge that he/she has received this material by affixing his or her signature on the actual copy to be filed. It is understood that such signature merely signifies that he/she has read the material to be filed but does not signify agreement with its contents. Any incident which has not been reported to the Superintendent and reduced to writing within 20 calendar days of its discovery, if possible, may not be added at a later date.
- (b) No teacher shall be given a written reprimand to be placed in his/her file without just cause.
- (c) A teacher shall have the right to answer in writing any material filed. Any response to material by teacher and/or the teacher's Union representative, if the teacher so requests, will be attached and maintained in the teacher's file
- (d) Upon written request of five school days notice, a Unit member shall be permitted to examine and copy all files pertaining to him/her in the presence of an administrative representative. Unit member shall pay a reasonable and customary fee for all copies. The Union shall pay for all copies when needed in defense of a Unit member.
- (e) Materials shall be removed from the files when a Unit member's claim that they are inaccurate or unfair is sustained at any step of the grievance procedure.

#### 4. TEACHING HOURS

- (a) The arrival and departure time for all teachers shall be designated in Schedule I.  $\,$
- (1) The total in-school work day of the elementary teacher shall consist of not more than six hours and thirty-seven minutes except in accordance with Paragraph 4 (b) and Paragraph 14 (f).
- (2) The total in-school work day of the high school teacher shall consist of not more than six hours and fortynine minutes except in accordance with Paragraph 4 (b) and Paragraph 14 (f).

- (b) Teachers shall, at the beginning of each school year, schedule one 30-minute period per week for pupil help. In the event no pupil requests help, the teacher may leave.
- (c) The Administration will attempt to equalize the elementary schools' length of class schedules. In self-contained classrooms, the teaching staff personnel shall have the flexibility within the parameters of the curriculum to set the schedule; however, the Administration shall have the right to approve all final staff schedules.

#### 5. TEACHER AND STUDENTS

- (a) The grade given by any teacher is the record of the teacher's evaluative judgment of the work of a pupil. The teacher shall be the expert in evaluating the work of his or her pupils and the integrity of the teacher in grading the pupil shall be respected.
- (b) In the event of a dispute, normal procedures shall be followed. If, after private discussion, the Board feels it is in the best interest of all to change said grade, it will do so at a public meeting.
- (c) Teachers shall be apprised of the criteria for placing students in special groups.

## (d) Disruptive child procedure:

- (1) The disruptive child or the child who threatens or engages in physical violence to himself/herself his/her fellow students, or a teacher shall be directed by the teacher to report immediately to the principal or other designated supervisor under such escort as is prescribed by the school. The student shall not be returned to the classroom without a meeting between the principal and the teacher. A written report of such behavior shall be sent to the principal prior to said consultation and within 24 hours of incident (and/ or upon first day of return of Unit member).
- (2) Pupils who so disrupt the classroom work as to impede effective instruction shall be reported by the teacher to the principal or other designated supervisor. Such report shall contain substantiating data on the behavior of the child.

- (3) Upon receiving a written report of violent or disruptive behavior, the principal or his/her representative shall make an investigation and shall promptly pursue a course of action that will best serve the needs of the school and the child.
- (4) If the problem is not solved in this manner, the child shall be referred to other facilities within the school system. If no such facilities exist, the principal shall refer the case to the Superintendent of Schools.
- (5) The Superintendent shall set up a meeting between the teachers involved and the Child Study Team for review and disposition of the case. If the Superintendent finds that the continued presence of that child in a regular classroom so interferes with instruction as to be detrimental to all the children, including that particular child, he/she shall direct that the child not be returned to a regular class.
- (6) Nothing contained herein shall be construed to require the Board to remove a student without affording the student due process rights or to engage in classification proceedings in violation of State or Federal regulations. Any conflict between this Agreement and State or Federal regulations shall be resolved in favor of such regulations.

#### 6. TEACHER FACILITIES AND SUPPLIES

- (a) All requisitions for instructional supplies shall be submitted to the Board or its designee no later than May 15. When requisitions are reduced, the person who originally requested the supplies shall be consulted as to what items are to be eliminated from the requisition. Classroom instructional supplies shall be ordered in time to be available on or before the first day of school. Except in unforeseen cases, all orders for instructional supplies shall be placed no later than July 1 or as soon thereafter as bidding procedures allow.
- (b) It shall be a matter of Board policy to maintain instructional equipment in reasonable working order and have an awareness of chrome books.

- (c) Teacher-edition and student-edition of text, instructional material (including web-based materials) and supplies shall be available for distribution to the teachers on the first day of teacher attendance of the regular school year and to students first day of student attendance of the regular school year.
- (d) Desks and chairs must be supplied for all students, in all rooms, for all periods, at all times.
- (e) If staff is provided laptops, computers, tablets or any other technology to be utilized in the performance of their professional duties, said technology or device shall be delivered to staff in good working order; and staff shall be properly trained in the use of said technology. Laptop computers or portable technology devices may be possessed and utilized by staff beyond their hours of professional obligation. Staff shall not be responsible for the loss or damage of any Board supplied technology unless proven to be reckless or careless.

Staff is not responsible for the loss or damage to any device or technology by the students.

### 7. SCHOOL LEADERSHIP AND PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT AND PLANNING COMMITTEES

- (a) The Board of Education recognizes the need for continued curriculum improvement.
- (b) On a monthly basis the NBFT shall designate representatives to meet with the Superintendent of his/her designee to discuss concerns regarding educational and student disciplinary matters.
- (c) School leadership and professional development and planning committees shall be instituted in accordance with existing statutory and regulatory requirements. The District shall notify the Federation with regard to volunteer opportunities with regard to planning, leadership, and professional development. The Federation will provide a list of qualified volunteers willing to serve for appointment by the District.
- (d) All other committees in the school system except as expressly provided by in the Agreement shall consist of an even number of members, with equal number selected by the Board and the Federation. In the event of a deadlock

the Superintendent will cast the tie-breaking vote. Teachers serving on the R.T.I. committee may be given up to one day class coverage each month for the sole purpose of completing necessary paperwork pertaining to this committee.

- (e) The Board and Federation recognize that the State, through statutory mechanisms, obligates the district to form committees. These mandates supersede any language in this contract.
- (f) Teachers shall continue the practice of making recommendations for textbook adoption. The Principal in charge will, after approval, pass such recommendations on to the Board or its designee. Final approval rests with the Board.

#### 8. TRANSFERS OF UNIT MEMBERS

Transfers shall be based on the following principles:

- (a) Vacancies existing as of April 15 shall be posted and made available for Unit members.
- (b) Unit members seeking transfers to the posted vacancies or to any other position shall make that fact known, in writing, to the Superintendent within ten school days of the posting.
- (c) Teachers on transfer lists may indicate up to three choices of schools in order of preference.
- (d) Voluntary transfers shall be made in accordance with the availability of vacancies and instructional requirements and the best interest of the school system.
- (e) The Board of Education reserves the right to transfer any teacher in the best interests of the individual or the system. The Board, except in extenuating circumstances, shall give five school days' notice in writing of the involuntary transfer. Such notice shall be given to the affected teacher by June 30 or as soon thereafter as is possible. All teachers transferred after August 15th will receive a letter of transfer via certified mail or given in person. All teachers transferred during the school year will receive a letter of transfer via certified mail or given in person. The transferred teacher shall, upon request, be given the reasons for transfer by the principal or Superintendent. In the interest of educational

soundness, if the teacher requests and/or administration deems advisable, the district/department supervisors shall provide in-service support/training for all teachers involved in transfers, especially when the transfers are between different schools, departments, and grade levels. Any teacher whether or not transferred in any year may apply for transfer for the following year.

#### 9. PROMOTIONS

- (a) Promotions may be made from within the system if staff members are certified and qualified. Notification of all promotional vacancies will be given to all teachers; and applicants will be given ten school days to file for the vacancy. Between July 1 and August 20, applicants will be given 20 work days to file for said vacancies, provided, however that nothing herein contained shall prohibit the Board of Education from filling a promotional vacancy by a permanent lateral transfer or pursuant to the transfer article of this contract.
- (b) The Superintendent may invite the President of the Federation or his/her designee to confer as to criteria or qualifications for promotion.
- (c) The Superintendent will interview those candidates who are certified and qualified and will make his recommendations to the Board of Education for appointment.
- (d) In all promotions, the power of appointment rests solely with the Board of Education.
- (e) The Board shall notify all applicants of its decision in writing within one week.

#### 10. SUBSTITUTES AND COVERAGE OF CLASSES

- (a) A central telephone answering service which allows teachers to report their absences before 7:00 A.M. will be maintained. A daily district wide unit member absentees list shall be provided to the Federation President.
- (b) A pool of substitute teachers will be provided for the coverage of absent teachers. A daily substitute assignment list shall be provided to the Federation President.
- (c) Teachers who are assigned to cover classes during the Preparation period shall receive one fifth of the per diem

substitute pay rounded off to the nearest dollar amount for each class covered. Such payments shall be made to the teachers twice per year, in February and in June. Homeroom teachers, with approval from building principal or designee, which shall not be unreasonably withheld after due consideration for student safety, have the option of splitting their classroom into special area teachers' classes. Special area teachers shall receive one fifth of the per diem substitute pay rounded to the nearest dollar amount for each class covered. Such payments shall be made to the special area teachers twice per year, in February and in June.

- (d) The ScIP of each school will establish and review a rotation list for the use of special area teachers as substitutes when emergency circumstances require. The goal is to avoid full-day use of special area teachers as substitutes and to ensure an equitable rotation. Special subject teachers will be remunerated for coverage on the same basis as other elementary school teachers.
- (1) High School Students will be distributed among the classes in that subject area and any excess students shall be placed in appropriate study halls.
- (2) Elementary Classroom Teachers Students in classes shall be divided as equally as possible among other teachers and such teachers shall receive an equal proportion of substitute's pay provided that said number of students exceeds four.
- (3) Special Education Classes Students shall be distributed to other special education classes up to the legal class size limit, without remuneration to any teachers.
- (4) Missed Professional Period In the event an elementary school teacher loses his/her professional period or periods as a result of the absence or unavailability of a special area teacher due to administrative action, he/she shall be paid one-fifth of the substitute pay to the nearest dollar amount per period lost.
- (5) If a Unit member certified in the subject area is asked by the administration to take the class of an absent teacher for instructional purposes for a period in excess of 20 consecutive school days and the teacher agrees, the teacher shall be compensated on a prorated basis of the first step of the Salary Guide.

#### 11. SUMMER SCHOOL

- (a) The Board at its discretion after consulting with the relevant principals, department chairpersons, and the summer school director shall appoint and assign summer school teachers; provided however that in making such appointments and assignments, the following shall be considered:
  - Experience in subject and grade to be taught; and
  - (2) Length of service in the North Bergen School System.
- (b) A priority list for teachers applying for summer school employment shall be established and released by the May Board meeting date.
  - (c) Summer School shall be 120 hours of instruction.

#### 12. GUIDANCE

- (a) A program of articulation and communication between the guidance department and the other staff departments shall be mutually developed and maintained throughout the school year.
- (b) Guidance personnel shall participate in curriculum development and the establishment of guidance policy.
- (c) All Board-mandated standardized tests will be machine scored. If not, prior to administering said tests, the Board and the Federation will meet to negotiate the marking of same. This agreement shall not apply to those standardized tests which are used for the purposes of screening, placement or identification of exceptional children or Kindergarten children, as per past practices.

#### 13. SCHOOL REGISTERS

Part of a classroom teacher's professional responsibility shall include the taking of pupil attendance in accordance with the District's established procedures. Prior to implementation of any attendance procedures, the District shall solicit the input of the Federation and ensure that all staff is properly trained. The Federation shall be updated prior to any changes to existing procedures being implemented.

#### 14. SCHOOL MEETINGS

- (a) Teachers of speech and reading improvement shall meet with their respective groups in September and June. Such meetings shall be held on school time and arranged through the Superintendent's office and when needed for purposes of curriculum or policy discussion and review.
- (b) Parent-teacher conferences shall be scheduled at the discretion of the teacher; however, conferences may be scheduled during the school day only with the mutual agreement of the teacher and principal. In the latter event, class coverage becomes the responsibility of the administration.
- (c) Any Unit member called to a disciplinary meeting by an administrator shall have the right to have a Federation representative present, if the position of the Unit member is adversely affected. Nothing herein contained shall preclude the administrator from having a private professional conference with the teacher.
- (d) At least twice a year, once in the fall and once in the spring, the school day will be shortened, with the Superintendent's approval, for the purpose of a 1:00 P.M. staff meeting.
- (e) The Board of Education may schedule one Open House and one Parents' Night each year. On each occasion there shall be a one session day. Whenever a parents' night is split and held over a two day period, a single one-session day will be so designated. In the event of Open House and Parents' NIght occurring in the evening, it shall last no more than two hours, ending no later than 8:30 PM.
- (f) The second or fourth Mondays are reserved for Professional Development meetings. The Superintendent will collaborate with the ScIP committee in an advisory capacity to determine the specifics of the Professional Development to be presented. A calendar will be provided to the North Bergen Federation of Teachers on or about May 15th.
- (g) The District may assign one (1) online professional development per month not to exceed 45 minutes in duration. It shall be the individual's professional obligation to complete the online professional development within a reasonable time frame established by the Board.

#### 15. PERSONAL DAYS

- (a) Each Unit member shall be allowed four absences per year for personal reasons. Whenever possible, three days prior notice is required in writing. In any event notification by noon of the prior school day is required for the exercise of two of these personal days. The Superintendent or designee may in his/her sole discretion grant more than one emergency personal day per school year. Notification of personal days must be made to the designated school administrator and to the central switchboard.
- (b) Personal days may not be taken on the day preceding or following a school holiday except in cases of religious holy days. However, under extenuating circumstances, exceptions may be made by request to the Superintendent in writing.
- (c) No deduction of salary will be made for personal day absences. Unused personal days shall be added to the Unit member's accumulative sick leave. In the event there is new law (judicial or legislative) ruling this provision to be illegal, then the sick leave as set forth in paragraph #16 shall be increased from ten to thirteen days and the personal days set forth in this paragraph #15 shall be reduced to one.
- (d) In the event that a person retires prior to June 30th, sick and personal days for the final year commencing September 1st shall be prorated as follows: One sick day per month and .4 personal days per month for each month worked.

## 16. ABSENCE, SICK LEAVE, FUNERAL LEAVE

(a) Subject to the provisions of Paragraph 15 (c) above, all full time employees shall be entitled to ten sick leave days during each school year. A day shall be defined as 1/183 of the annual contracted salary. Employees hired after the commencement of the work year shall receive sick leave days on a prorated basis. Sick leave is defined to mean absence from post or duty due to illness or injury, or as a result of medically documented contagious disease in the employee's immediate household. Five days of an employee's alloted sick days may be used by the employee to care for members in the immediate family (as defined on page 31, Article 16 1(1)). Unused sick leave days shall be accumulated from year to year with no maximum limit.

- (b) If an employee reports to work and becomes sick on the job, the maximum amount of time charged to his/her sick leave shall not exceed 1/2 of a working day, provided that the employee is at work for at least ninety minutes from the official sign-in time as stated in Schedule I.
- (c) In the event of an extended illness beyond the Unit member's accumulated sick days, the employee may be granted extended sick leave at the discretion of the Board. A Unit member's request for extended sick leave shall not be arbitrarily, capriciously, or unreasonably denied, and shall be considered after:
- (1) submission of a written request for extended sick leave to the Board Secretary.
  - (2) submission of medical verification of illness.
- (d) Sick leave shall be used at the option of the employee for absences resulting from pregnancy, childbirth, and/or convalescences related to the childbirth. The beginning and end of such absences, if any, shall be determined as in the case of any other sick leave. The length of the absence must be substantiated by medical evidence.
- (e) Extended sick leave schedule after expiration of all accumulated days upon Board approval shall be as follows:
  - (1) Next 20 days-loss of one-half substitute's pay.
  - (2) Next 20 days-loss of one day substitute's pay.
  - (3) Next 50 days-loss of one half of a teachers regular daily pay (1/200 of annual salary).
  - (4) Any further payment of salary is discretionary with the Board.
- (f) Any employee absent on sick leave for eight or more consecutive work days may be required by the Board to submit a physician's written statement substantiating his/her illness or disability whenever such request appears reasonable.
- (g) Unit members who are absent due to illness from contagious diseases (e.g. measles, mumps, mononucleosis, infectious hepatitis, meningitis, and chicken pox) contracted

while serving in the schools will suffer, upon presentation of a doctor's certificate, no loss of pay or sick days.

- (h) The Board shall notify each Unit member of his/her accumulated sick leave on or before September 1 of each year.
- (i) An employee must notify the Board of sick leave at the earliest practical time but in any event, 15 minutes before sign-in time unless there is an emergency or extenuating circumstances.
- (j) An employee who is absent for two consecutive days or more and does not notify the Board shall forfeit one-half day's pay for each of those days.
  - (k) Late sign in and early sign out procedure.
- (1) Personal Reasons. If the total amount of time that a Unit member arrives late or leaves early exceeds three hours and fifteen minutes in a school year, he/she is penalized one-half sick or personal day. Each additional hour in the same school year shall be penalized one-half sick or personal day. When signing out early the Unit member must inform a building administrator and sign the proper form, a copy of which will be given to the Unit member. However, the Unit member may not invoke this clause on the final day before Christmas vacation, February recess, and Easter vacation, the Thanksgiving Holiday and all other days preceding school holidays.
- (2) Emergency or extenuating circumstances. The Unit member may request permission to be excused early. The request is to be made to the Principal, or his/her designee if he/she is unavailable. If the Principal approves the request, the time will not count against the Unit member. If the Principal does not approve the request, the Unit member may appeal the decision to the Superintendent or may use Section 1 above.
- (3) School-related business. The Unit member can only be excused for school-related business by the Superintendent or his/her designee. Such excuse must be presented in writing to the Unit member prior to assignment. The time will not count against the Unit member.

- (l) Funeral Leave. No deduction shall be made in a Unit member's salary for the following absences:
- (1) Each employee shall be entitled to be reavement leave of five school days from the date of the funeral or date of death in the employee's immediate family.

Immediate family is defined as parent, spouse, domestic partner, brother, sister, child, grandchild, grandparents, mother-in-law, father-in-law, daughter-in-law, son-in-law, brother in-law, sister-in-law, or any relative or person who makes his/her permanent home with the Unit member.

- (2) Funeral of a relative other than defined above provided the absence does not exceed one day.
- (3) Funeral of a close friend provided the absence does not exceed one day with a limit of two days per year.
- (m) Jury Duty. An employee who is called to and serves on Jury Duty shall suffer no loss of pay
- (1) if the employee has not voluntarily sought jury service while school is in session.
- (2) upon presentation of summons by Clerk of the Court. Employee will return to duty the day after release by the court.
- (n) A Unit member shall suffer no loss of pay when subpoenaed or summoned to appear in court, provided the Unit member's negligence or monetary gain is not the reason for the court case.
- (o) When sent to a workshop, outside of the district, by the Board, the Unit Member shall be remunerated for travel expenses (according to IRS guidelines).

#### 17. LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITH PAY

A short term leave of absence shall be granted only in the following instances:

(a) School related business. The Unit member can only be excused for school-related business (educational conventions, conferences, and visits to other schools) by the Superintendent or his/her designee. Such excuse must be presented in writing to the Unit member prior to

assignment. The time will not count against Unit member's accumulated sick or personal days.

- (b) If summer college courses commence prior to the end of the school year, Unit members enrolled in said courses shall be given a leave of absence not to exceed five school days with full pay for that period. Any request in excess of five days shall require the approval of the Superintendent. This benefit is available to a maximum of five Unit members per year. In the event more than five Unit members apply, the five Unit members with the most seniority shall receive a preference. In order to invoke this provision, a Unit member shall be required to give two weeks advance notice to the Superintendent. Unit members shall meet responsibilities for usual closing assignments.
- (c) Unit members eligible to attend the American Federation of Teachers-New Jersey and American Federation of Teachers Conventions, please note: North Bergen Federation of Teachers shall be allowed to send two representatives to sponsored activities of parent and affiliated organizations without loss of pay or personal days. The total number of days allotted to the bargaining agent is not to exceed twelve per school year. No individual may use more than one half of the bargaining agent allotment.
- (d) Unusual extenuating circumstances other than that provided for herein shall be discretionary with the Superintendent.

#### 18. LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY

A printed notice concerning the parties' agreement to observe all Federal and State family leave entitlements available to Unit members shall be posted in a conspicuous place in each school and work area.

- (a) Leaves of absence without pay shall be granted to teachers for the following purposes:
- (1) Child-rearing leave shall commence and end at the beginning of a pay period. All requests for child-rearing leave shall be made at least six (6) weeks prior to the commencement date for which the leave is requested. (2) Child-rearing leave shall also include Unit members adopting a child or children. In the event of an adoption or emergency in which the Unit member does not have

sufficient notice to meet the six (6) week requirement, the Unit member shall provide such notice as soon as is possible. (3) Unit members may request and will be granted an additional year. Requests for a second year must be made prior to April 1st, and requests for extensions beyond a second year must also be made prior to April 1st. (4) Childrearing leave terminates on the following September 1st or on September 1st of the following year. (5) If the need for a child-rearing leave is negated prior to commencement, the Unit member will notify the Board as soon as possible, and the leave shall be cancelled. If the child-rearing leave has begun, and the need for same is negated, the employee shall return to work at the beginning of the next pay period. (6) The Board and the Federation agree to summarize the Federal and State Family Leave Acts which provide leave of absence without pay and post same in the Board office and the main office of each school.

- (2) Armed Forces Those Unit members entering the Armed Forces will be granted, upon request, a leave of absence.
- (3) Veterans Rights and Benefits The seniority rights of all employees who enlist or are drafted pursuant to an appropriate law now in force, or to be enacted, shall be maintained during such period of military service. Each such employee shall have the right to reinstatement to his or her former position or to a position of equal stature, at the salary rate previously received by him or her at the time of his or her induction into the military service. together with all salary increases granted by the Board to said employee's previous position during the period of such military service. Such reinstatement of veterans shall be upon application made within ninety days after such an employee is honorably discharged from the service. This clause shall be subject to all pertinent and applicable provisions of the Selective Training and Service Act, as amended.
- (b) Leaves of absence without pay shall be granted to tenured teachers for the following purposes:
- (1) Study A one-year leave for full time study related to the teacher's field of certification shall be granted upon request. The teacher shall verify said study and must return to the North Bergen System for a minimum of one year after the termination of such leave.

- (2) Residency requirement When a teacher pursues studies for a certificate, other than that held by the teacher and when such study requires a residency, the teacher will be granted, upon request, a one-year leave of absence. Additional time may be granted upon written notification that a larger period of residency is required. Approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- (3) Other Teaching Positions Acceptance of a teaching position for a United States Government agency in another country, Vista, or Peace Corps entitles the teacher to primary consideration for re-employment in the North Bergen School System upon termination of service with any Government program.
- (4) Employment Leave of absence for one year, renewable for a second year, for any Unit member employed by the North Bergen Federation of Teachers, American Federation of Teachers-New Jersey (AFTNJ) or the American Federation of Teachers. The Board shall pay all health benefits to which the Unit member would have been entitled if he or she were in the school system, provided that the employee is not covered by the employing organization.
- (5) Other extenuating purposes as approved by the Board.
- (c) All unit members on an approved leave of absence without pay will return to employment in the next step of the appropriate salary guide above the one that an employee occupied prior to the granting of their leave of absence with no loss of seniority. Unit members on an approved leave without pay serving in the Armed Forces, including National Guard, shall be credited one step on the salary guide for each year of service as permitted under the provisions of 18A: with no loss of seniority.

#### 19. SABBATICAL LEAVE

(a) A leave of absence at full pay for one year for the purpose of study in a full-time matriculated or certified program shall be given to two members of the bargaining unit annually, after ten consecutive years of service in the North Bergen Public Schools. If the member should discontinue his or her studies with justification he or she shall be assigned as a permanent substitute for the remainder of the school year. At the completion of a

sabbatical leave a transcript of record for the school year of attendance shall be submitted to the Superintendent's Office as verification of said attendance. Upon written request from the Federation, the Superintendent's office shall provide a statement verifying that the persons granted the sabbatical leaves have complied with the terms and conditions of the leaves as set forth in this agreement. All benefits, pension, salary, sick leave and personal days, and seniority rights are retained while on such leave.

- (b) A leave of absence at one-half pay for one year will be granted to two members of the bargaining unit annually after fourteen consecutive years of service in the North Bergen Public Schools, provided each member shall not have received a leave under paragraph (a) of this section. All benefits, pension, salary, sick leave days, and seniority rights are retained while on such leave. Personal days are not included
- (c) Additional leaves may be granted at the discretion of the Board
- (d) All applications must be submitted to the Board of Education for approval prior to November 15 of the year preceding the leave, and the Board will grant the sabbaticals prior to February 1.
- (e) All other things being equal, the applicant or applicants having the greatest number of years of consecutive service in the North Bergen Public School System shall be given preference.
- (f) Teachers shall agree to return to employment for a period of not less than two years after the sabbatical. The teachers on leave are entitled to return to the same position in the same school.
- (g) Consecutive shall be defined as continuous daily teaching service (excludes occasional illness absences and child-rearing leave.)

#### 20. TERMINAL LEAVE COMPENSATION

(a) Terminal leave compensation shall be paid to Unit members upon death or resignation after 15 years of service in the North Bergen School System. Such payments, up to the sum of \$10,000, shall be made no later than August 15 of

said year. If terminal leave compensation exceeds \$10,000, the Unit member shall submit in writing the option of choosing from the following payment schedules.

- (1) The total remaining sum shall be paid by July 15 of the year following the Unit member's leaving, or
- (2) The total remaining sum shall be made in equal annual payments over a period of time between 2-4 years following the Unit member's leaving, to be determined by the Unit member. Such payments will be made by July 15 of each year.
- (b) Terminal leave compensation shall be computed as follows: one-half day's pay for each accumulated sick day. Day's pay is defined as 1/300 of teacher's final contractual salary.
- (c) If a member should die during the duration of this contract, and was eligible to receive terminal leave compensation under Paragraphs (a) and (b) of this item, the estate shall receive the terminal leave compensation computed pursuant to this paragraph.

#### 21. INFORMATION IN THE SCHOOLS

- (a) All official bulletins, memos, etc. shall be posted on the school bulletin board.
- (b) Specific information as to the rotation of assignments, seniority, etc. shall be made available upon request of any teacher.
- (c) A copy of current teaching and non-teaching assignments shall be made available to the building or department representative of the Federation upon request.
- (d) Lists of vacancies and any lists that may be needed by the Federation showing seniority of teachers for purposes of implementation of this contract should be made available to the Federation annually on the first pay date in April.
- (e) A list of all available teaching, administrative and extracurricular positions shall be posted in all schools at the time such positions become available. The postings shall contain a specific job description, qualifications needed. When a candidate is chosen, the Federation president will be informed of the specifics including remuneration. The Board shall mail notification to teachers, who supply

stamped, self-addressed envelopes to the Superintendent's office, for positions available as of July 31. A teacher must contact the Superintendent's office to be informed of any position which becomes open during August.

- (f) Available class enrollment shall be furnished annually to the Federation.
- (g) The Federation and other teacher organizations may use the bulletin boards and the mailboxes in the North Bergen School district, provided that the literature of other organizations does not undermine the status of the North Bergen Federation of Teachers as the bargaining representative of the teachers. The North Bergen Board of Education shall not be responsible for policing the use of the mailboxes and bulletin boards within its school district, and will instruct their administrative employees accordingly.
- (h) Upon request, the Board shall acknowledge in writing, the receipt of any correspondence from Unit members by executing a signature line on the cover page of any document submitted by the applicant.
- (i) The parties agree that anytime management requests any unit member to sign the New Jersey Department of Education Statewide Assessments, Security Agreement or any similar Agreement (whether proposed at the State or Local level) affecting unit members, the Administration shall first supply a copy of any Agreement to the Federation within a reasonable period of time before unit members are required to sign same. The parties agree to meet to discuss any concerns raised by Federation or its members prior to any Agreement being circulated to unit members.

The parties further acknowledge that the execution of any such Agreement does not alter the Board of Education's obligations pursuant to N.J.S.A. 18A:16-6.

# 22. DAMAGE, DESTRUCTION OR THEFT OF PROPERTY

- (a) Teachers shall not be subject to financial responsibility for loss within the school of school property or children's property. However, teachers shall exercise due diligence with respect to the care and security of such property.
- (b) Employee shall be reimbursed for lost, damaged, destroyed, stolen, or vandalized personal property when

such action results from any action or direction of the Board or Administration. Except that use of parking facilities provided by the Board shall not be construed as being used at the direction of the Board. The maximum limit for reimbursement is \$300. Claims which are reported to the employee's personal insurance carrier shall be limited to the insurance deductible or \$300 whichever amount is less. The Board of Education may, upon application and in its discretion, approve a reimbursement in excess of the normal reimbursement.

#### 23. LEGAL ASSISTANCE TO UNIT MEMBERS

- (a) Any Unit member who is charged with an offense arising out of the performance of his or her duties, who is entitled to a legal defense paid for by the Board under law shall have the right to legal counsel of his or her own choice. The Board shall reimburse the legal counsel in an amount not to exceed \$125 per hour for such legal counsel.
- (b) Assistance in assault cases shall be in accordance with law.
- (c) The Superintendent shall inform the teacher immediately, in writing, of his or her rights under the law.
- (d) The Superintendent shall make arrangements for the teacher to be accompanied by an administrator or Board Attorney to any hearing resulting from the case.

#### 24. SALARY PAYMENT AND FRINGE BENEFITS

All salaries shall, at the option of the employees, be paid on either a 20 semi-monthly basis or on the summer payment plan. Such requests must be made prior to August 15, except for newly hired Unit members. Withdrawal from such may not be made after August 15. Staff members absent more than 92 working unpaid days during a school year shall be placed on the same step of the guide the following school year.

(a) Teachers shall receive checks on the 15th and last school day of each month. In cases where a school holiday falls on the 15th, or the last day of the month, the teachers shall receive checks on the last school day before said holiday. Unit members exhausting their total accumulated days shall be removed from Direct Deposit.

(b) The Board shall pay Blue Cross, Blue Shield Rider J, Major Medical premiums less any contribution as required by current New Jersey Law, NJ Worker's Compensation, Dental Plan and Prescription Plan for all members of the Unit on the individual or on the family plan at the option of the Unit member. Prescription co-payment amount is to be determined by the healthcare provider of the employees' choice. See website: www.state.nj.us/treasury/pensions/health-benefits.shtml

At the option of the employee, continuance of the above benefits shall be at the employee's expense during the term of an unpaid leave of absence.

(1) The North Bergen Board of Education shall provide Chapter 78 relief for all eligible members in the amount of 5% of employee contribution. Relief shall not be less than \$50.

The Board agrees to maintain the current level of employer-provided health benefits for all members of the North Bergen Federation of Teachers' bargaining unit for the duration of this agreement.

If the State of New Jersey legislatively mandates changes to the School Employee Health Benefits Program (SEHBP), the current level of benefits will be maintained until the expiration of this agreement. The current level of employee savings will not be affected. If changes are mandated by the State prior to the expiration of this Agreement, the parties agree to meet within thirty (30) days of the passage of any such legislation to begin negotiations over the impact and effect of such changes.

It is the parties expressed understanding that any cost savings realized by the Board due to either legislatively mandated or negotiated changes to SEHBP or any other changes to the current level of employer provided health benefits shall be subject to negotiations between parties.

The Board shall be obliged to provide the North Bergen Federation of Teachers' with all information and documentation requested by the North Bergen Federation of Teachers' concerning costs, expenses and savings due to any legislatively mandated or negotiated changes to the current level of employer provided health care coverage.

(c) The voluntary program of tax-sheltered annuities shall be continued by the Board.

- (d) Should there be any change in benefits or carrier the coverage provided shall be not less than that currently existing. Any such change shall be negotiated with the Federation.
- (e) Placement of teachers on step: Each teacher employed shall be on a full step of the salary guide. Any teacher employed prior to February l of any school year shall be given full credit for one (1) year of service toward the next increment step for the following year. Any teacher employed after February 1 of any school year shall not receive the credit for the year of service toward the next increment step for the following year. Those Unit members presently on a half step shall be placed on the next full step.
- (f) The Board will provide in-service courses for all high school and elementary teachers. Each course will carry three graduate credits (15 hours) which will be added to the individual teacher's accumulated credits up to a maximum of twelve credits; however, this maximum does not apply to credits accrued prior to September, 1983. No credit will be given for duplicate courses. Courses having the same title must be supported by evidence from the institution denoting that the course is different, i.e., course syllabus, department supervisor or chairperson.
- (g) Increases in salary based Schedule A Differential shall be awarded twice per year upon presentation of transcripts. Deadlines for presentation of transcripts are September 30th and January 31st. Increments must be awarded retroactively no later than November (for September submissions) and March (for January submissions). By October 1, any unit member projecting to have any incremental increase by January 31 must submit a letter of intent of anticipated increase to the Superintendent.

## SCHEDULE A: TEACHER SALARY GUIDE

STEP	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
1	\$53,550	\$54,700	\$56,100
2	\$54,571	\$55,685	\$56,888
3	\$56,097	\$56,747	\$57,912
4	\$57,503	\$58,334	\$59,017
5	\$58,683	\$59,796	\$60,667
6	\$59,898	\$61,024	\$62,188
7	\$61,341	\$62,287	\$63,465
8	\$62,955	\$63,787	\$64,779
9	\$64,554	\$65,467	\$66,339
10	\$66,501	\$67,129	\$68,085
11	\$68,293	\$69,154	\$69,814
12	\$70,123	\$71,017	\$71,920
13	\$71,872	\$72,920	\$73,858
14	\$73,107	\$74,740	\$75,837
15	\$74,521	\$76,024	\$77,730
16	\$75,077	\$77,197	\$78,761
17	\$77,012	\$77,773	\$79,976
18	\$78,512	\$79,777	\$80,573
19	\$80,039	\$81,332	\$82,649
20	\$81,112	\$82,913	\$84,260
21	\$83,499	\$84,025	\$85,898
22	\$85,703	\$86,498	\$87,050
23	\$87,321	\$88,781	\$89,611
24	\$90,052	\$90,457	\$91,977
25	\$92,845	\$93,287	\$93,714
26	\$95,187	\$96,180	\$96,645
27	\$96,924	\$98,661	\$99,643
28	\$98,645	\$100,406	\$102,213
29	\$100,842	\$102,189	\$104,020
30	\$104,466	\$104,624	\$105,868
31	\$108,026	\$108,220	\$108,390
32	\$110,897	\$111,259	\$112,116
33	\$113,659	\$114,217	\$115,265
34	\$116,516	\$117,062	\$118,328
35	\$119,115	\$120,005	\$121,276
36	\$120,784	\$122,682	\$123,965
37	\$122,814	\$124,401	\$126,730
38	\$124,644	\$126,492	\$128,506
39	\$126,470	\$128,377	\$130,666
40	\$128,325	\$130,257	\$132,613
41	\$129,663	\$132,168	\$134,555
42	\$131,660	\$133,546	\$136,526
43	\$132,902 \$134,977	\$135,603	\$137,953
44	\$134,977	\$136,357	\$139,968

Note: Anyone above step #44 will be paid on step #44.

Longevity steps #1-24 on the teacher's salary guide have been incorporated into the above salary guide.

# DIFFERENTIAL Definition of "in Field"

For high school teachers of grades 9-12, "in Field" shall mean a Masters Degree in the subject area they are teaching.

For elementary school teachers of grades K-8, "in Field" shall refer to the following:

Masters Degree in Reading

Masters Degree in Elementary Education for K-8 multiple subject area teachers

Elementary departmentalized teachers Masters Degree in the subject area they are teaching

Special Subject area teachers PreK-8 Masters Degree in the special subject area they are teaching or Masters Degree in which at least 50% of the coursework is in the Special Subject area they are teaching.

PreK-3 multiple subject teachers Masters Degree in Early Childhood or Elementary Education.

In order to receive credit for online course work the institution must be accredited by one of the following: Middle States, Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP). Teachers will receive credit for online course work completed at all current NJ State colleges. Courses not covered by the preceding language shall be reviewed by the superintendent for approval. All on-line courses earned prior to August 31, 2013 shall not be affected by this provision.

As of August 31, 2022 the MA+60 differential lane shall be closed subject to the following terms and conditions.

- (a) All employees receiving MA + 45 as of September 1, 2019 or MA +60 as of September 1, 2022 shall continue to receive the differential at the contractual rate established in the 2015-16 contract for MA +45 and the 2021-22 rate for the MA+60 until their employment with the North Bergen Board of Education employment ends.
- (b) Employees currently enrolled in academic programs to earn MA+60 credits have until August 31, 2022, to complete their course work. Employees earning a MA+60 by said date shall receive the salary differential in the amount set forth in the 2021-2022 school year upon submission of all

necessary paper work until their employment with the North Bergen Board of Education ends.

- (c) Any certified bargaining unit member employed by the North Bergen Board of Education as of September 1, 2019, shall have the opportunity to earn credits to MA+60. If an employee earns MA+60 status prior to August 31, 2022, said employee shall be entitled to receive the MA+60 salary differential at the 2021-2022 rate until their employment with the North Bergen Board of Education ends.
- (d) Any future increases on the differential guide shall be applied uniformly to all differentials listed. This provision shall apply to any grandfathered differential(s).

	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
BA+15	\$3,500	\$3,500	\$3,500
BA+30	\$5,450	\$5,450	\$5,450
MA	\$7,950	\$7,950	\$7,950
MA+15	\$9,350	\$9,350	\$9,350
MA+30	\$11,800	\$11,800	\$11,800
MA+45	\$13,300	\$13,300	\$13,300
MA+60	\$14,800	\$14,800	\$14,800
Edd	\$16,500	\$16,500	\$16,500
Field	\$4,900	\$4,900	\$4,900
Guidance	\$600	\$600	\$600
Special Ed.	\$600	\$600	\$600

# SCHEDULE B: ELEMENTARY MODERATOR POSITIONS

## **ELEMENTARY CLUBS**

	Nu	umber of	Stipend A	mount per M	loderator
	School Mo	oderators	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
Safety Patrol	#2	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#3	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#5	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#7	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#9	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#10	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Student Council	#2	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#3	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#5	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#7	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#9	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#10	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
Chorus	#2	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Gildius	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#2 AIIIIGX	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#5 #5	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#3 #7	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#9	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#10	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
		1100	Ψ2,100	Ψ=,=10	ΨΞ,Ξ.
Band	#2	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#3	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#5	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#7	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#9	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#10	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Cahaal Nawananan	Due I/	1.00	¢4 FF4	<b>64 COE</b>	<b>64 COE</b>
School Newspaper	Pre-K #2	1.00	\$1,554	\$1,605	\$1,605
		1.00	\$1,554	\$1,605	\$1,605
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$1,554	\$1,605	\$1,605
	#3 #5	1.00 1.00	\$1,554 \$1,554	\$1,605 \$1,605	\$1,605 \$1,605
			\$1,554 \$1,554	\$1,605	\$1,605
	#7 #9	1.00 1.00	\$1,554 \$1,554	\$1,605	\$1,605
	#9 #10	1.00	\$1,554 \$1,554	\$1,605	\$1,605
	#1U	1.00	φ1,00 <del>4</del>	φι,υυθ	φι,υυθ

Yearbook	Pre-K	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#2	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#3	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#5	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#7	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#9	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
	#10	1.00	\$2,135	\$2,205	\$2,205
Environmental	#10	1.00	Ψ2,100	Ψ2,200	Ψ2,200
Club	#2	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
Olub	#2 Annex	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#2 Allilex #3				
		1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#5	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#7	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#9	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#10	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
<u>CLUBS</u>					
Yoga Club	#7	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Poetry Club	#7	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
•			. ,	. ,	. ,
Art Club	#2	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#3	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#5	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#7	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#9	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#10	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
1.24					
Literary					
Magazine	#2	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#3	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#5	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#7	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#9	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
	#10	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Technology					
Club	#2	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271	\$2,271
-	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271	\$2,271
	#3	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271	\$2,271
	#5	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271	\$2,271
	#7	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271	\$2,271
	#9	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271	\$2,271
	#9 #10	1.00	\$2,199	\$2,271 \$2,271	\$2,271
	πιυ	1.00	φ <u>ε,</u> 133	ψ <b>∠</b> ,∠ <i>I</i> I	ψ <b>∠</b> ,∠ <i>I</i> I

Ambassadors of					
Kindness	Pre-K	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#2	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#3	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#5	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#7	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#9	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
	#10	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
Modeling Club	#2	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
modeling olds	#2 Annex	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#3	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#5	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#7	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#9	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#10	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
COACHES					
GUAGHES					
Basketball Coach					
Boys/Girls	#2	2.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
•	#3	2.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
	#5	2.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
	#7	2.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
	#9	2.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
	#10	2.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
Cheerleading					
Coach	#2	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#3	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#5	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#7	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#9	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
	#10	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
Elementary			•	-	-
Basketball					
Coordinator		1.00	\$3,550	\$3,666	\$3,666

## **ELEMENTARY JOBS**

<b>Technical Dire</b>	ctor -				
(Performances	s, Meetings, et	c.)			
		1.00	\$3,550	\$3,666	\$3,666
Formerly A/V					
Coordinator	Pre-K	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#2	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#3	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#5	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#7	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#9	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#10	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Technology					
Support	Pre-K	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#2	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#2 Annex	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#3	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#5	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#7	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#9	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
	#10	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Detention	#2	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827
	#2 Annex	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827
	#3	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827
	#5	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827
	#7	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827
	#9	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827
	#10	2.00	\$1,769	\$1,827	\$1,827

# SCHEDULE B: HIGH SCHOOL MODERATOR POSITIONS

	Number of Moderators	Stipend 2022-2023	Amount per   2023-2024	Moderator 2024-2025
YEARBOOK	Moderators	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
Year Book	1.00	\$4,409	\$4,553	\$4,553
Year Book		4 1, 100	+ 1,000	4 1,000
(Business Manager)	1.00	\$3,714	\$3,835	\$3,835
PAPER/MAGAZINE				
School Paper	1.00	\$3,310	\$3,418	\$3,418
School Paper				
(Business Manager)	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Literary Magazine	2.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
JOBS				
Treasurer Job Placement	1.00	\$5,584	\$5,766	\$5,766
Coordinator Conflict Resolution	1.00	\$3,550	\$3,666	\$3,666
Moderator	1.00	\$1,743	\$1,800	\$1,800
Technology Support	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
School Detention	4.00	\$6,430	\$6,639	\$6,639
Strength/Conditioning	ng	, -,	, -,	, . ,
Monitor	1.00	\$5,925	\$6,118	\$6,118
ACADEMIC				
Debating	1.00	\$2,703	\$2,791	\$2,791
<b>Oratorical</b>	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Academic				
Decathalon	1.00	\$2,539	\$2,622	\$2,622
<b>United Nations</b>				
Club/Model UN	1.00	\$2,539	\$2,622	\$2,622
CLASS ADVISORS				
Class Advisors				
Freshman	2.00	\$2,539	\$2,622	\$2,622
Sophmore	2.00	\$2,539	\$2,622	\$2,622
Junior	2.00	\$2,880	\$2,974	\$2,974
Senior	2.00	\$3,436	\$3,548	\$3,548

MUSIC/ARTS				
Art Director (Plays)	1.00	\$2,880	\$2,974	\$2,974
Technical Director\				
(performances, plays, etc.)	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Musical Director	1.00	ΨΣ,100	ΨΣ,Σ10	ΨΕ,ΕΙΟ
(Plays)	1.00	\$2,539	\$2,622	\$2,622
<b>Lighting Director</b>	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Instrumental Director				
(Vocal Showcase)	1.00	\$2,021	\$2,087	\$2,087
Band	1.00	\$6,266	\$6,470	\$6,470
Band Assistant	1.00	\$4,181	\$4,317	\$4,317
Marching Director	1.00	\$4,181	\$4,317	\$4,317
Marching Band	4.00	<b>00.400</b>	<b>60.070</b>	<b>*** ***</b>
Assistant	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Visual Technician	1.00	\$3,386	\$3,497	\$3,497
Percussion Instructor	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
Color Guard (Head)	1.00	\$3,386	\$3,497	\$3,497
Jazz Band	1.00	\$2,527	\$2,610	\$2,610
Advanced Chorus	1.00	\$2,527	\$2,610	\$2,610
Vocal Showcase	1.00	\$2,527	\$2,610	\$2,610
HIGH SCHOOL CLUBS				
Chess Club	1.00	\$2,021	¢2 007	¢2 007
Art Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$2,087 \$1,657	\$2,087 \$1,657
Literary Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
French Club	1.00		\$1,657	. ,
Italian Club	1.00	\$1,604 \$1,604		\$1,657
Spanish Club	1.00	\$1,604 \$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657 \$1,657
			\$1,657	. ,
Indian Culture Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Middle Eastern Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Drama Club	1.00	\$2,880	\$2,974	\$2,974
Key Club	1.00	\$2,362	\$2,439	\$2,439
DECA	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Future Lawyers Club	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
Future Homemakers	4.00	<b>64 057</b>	64.040	<b>64 040</b>

1.00 \$1,857 \$1,918 \$1,918

of America Club

Future Business Leaders of				
America Club	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
Future Educators				
of America	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Environmental Club	2.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
Modeling Club	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
Computer Club	1.00	\$1,693	\$1,749	\$1,749
Math Club	1.00	\$1,699	\$1,755	\$1,755
Junior State of				
America Club	1.00	\$1,743	\$1,800	\$1,800
<b>Human Relations Club</b>	1.00	\$1,743	\$1,800	\$1,800
Epilepsy Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Poetry Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Student Council	1.00	\$5,723	\$5,909	\$5,909
<b>National Honor Society</b>	2.00	\$2,729	\$2,818	\$2,818
Financial Mgnt Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Ambassadors				
of Kindness	1.00	\$1,857	\$1,918	\$1,918
LGBTQ Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Young Leadership Club	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Society of Hispanic Professional				
Engineers (SHPE)	1.00	\$1,604	\$1,657	\$1,657
Anime Club	1.00	\$2,198	\$2,270	\$2,270
E-Sport Club	1.00	N/A	\$2,539	\$2,539

# SCHEDULE C: ATHLETIC COACHES SALARIES

	Years of Coaching Sport Experience	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
FOOTBALL	Sport Experience	LULL LULU	2023 2024	2024 2023
Head	0	\$10,144	\$10,144	\$10,144
	1-2	\$10,675	\$10,675	\$10,675
	3	\$11,572	\$11,572	\$11,572
	4+	\$11,748	\$11,748	\$11,748
		. ,		. ,
Assistant	0	\$6,935	\$6,935	\$6,935
	1-2	\$7,479	\$7,479	\$7,479
	3	\$7,655	\$7,655	\$7,655
	4+	\$8,009	\$8,009	\$8,009
BASKETBALL				
Head	0	\$8,009	\$8,009	\$8,009
	1-2	\$8,363	\$8,363	\$8,363
	3	\$9,083	\$9,083	\$9,083
	4+	\$9,980	\$9,980	\$9,980
Assistant	0	\$6,140	\$6,140	\$6,140
	1-2	\$6,329	\$6,329	\$6,329
	3	\$6,935	\$6,935	\$6,935
	4+	\$7,567	\$7,567	\$7,567
TRACK - SPRING				
Head	0	\$6,243	\$6,243	\$6,243
	1-2	\$6,825	\$6,825	\$6,825
	3	\$7,213	\$7,213	\$7,213
	4+	\$7,600	\$7,600	\$7,600
Assistant	0	\$5,092	\$5,092	\$5,092
	1-2	\$5,280	\$5,280	\$5,280
	3	\$5,496	\$5,496	\$5,496
	4+	\$5,900	\$5,900	\$5,900
CHEERLEADING - FA				
Head	0	\$4,720	\$4,720	\$4,720
	1-2	\$4,895	\$4,895	\$4,895
	3	\$5,095	\$5,095	\$5,095
	4+	\$5,470	\$5,470	\$5,470
Assistant	0	\$3,684	\$3,684	\$3,684
	1-2	\$3,821	\$3,821	\$3,821
	3	\$3,978	\$3,978	\$3,978
	4+	\$4,270	\$4,270	\$4,270
CHEERLEADING - WINT	TER			
Head	0	\$4,720	\$4,720	\$4,720
	1-2	\$4,895	\$4,895	\$4,895
	3	\$5,095	\$5,095	\$5,095
	4+	\$5,470	<b>\$</b> 5,470	\$5,470

	Years of Coaching	2022 2022	2023-2024	2024-2025
CHEERLEADING - WINT	Sport Experience	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2023
Assistant	0	\$3,684	\$3,684	\$3,684
Assistant	1-2	\$3,821	\$3,821	\$3,821
	3	\$3,978	\$3,978	\$3,978
	4+	\$4,270	\$4,270	\$4,270
TRACK - INDOOR		Ψ1,270	ψ.,2.0	Ψ1,210
Head	0	\$5,583	\$5,583	\$5,583
	1-2	\$5,790	\$5,790	\$5,790
	3	\$6,027	\$6,027	\$6,027
	4+	\$6,470	\$6,470	\$6,470
Assistant	0	\$3,994	\$3,994	\$3,994
	1-2	\$4,193	\$4,193	\$4,193
	3	\$4,391	\$4,391	\$4,391
	4+	\$5,000	\$5,000	\$5,000
TRACK - CROSS COUN				
Head	0	\$5,583	\$5,583	\$5,583
	1-2	\$5,790	\$5,790	\$5,790
	3	\$6,027	\$6,027	\$6,027
	4+	\$6,470	\$6,470	\$6,470
Assistant	0	\$3,994	\$3,994	\$3,994
	1-2	\$4,193	\$4,193	\$4,193
	3	\$4,391	\$4,391	\$4,391
	4+	\$5,000	\$5,000	\$5,000
TENNIS	•	A- 4-4	A- 4-4	A= 4=4
Head	0	\$5,454	\$5,454	\$5,454
	1-2	\$5,554	\$5,554	\$5,554
	3 4+	\$5,855	\$5,855 \$6,470	\$5,855 \$6,470
	4+	\$6,470	\$6,470	\$6,470
Assistant	0	\$4,171	\$4,171	\$4,171
	1.2	\$4,378	\$4,378	\$4,378
	3	\$4,585	\$4,585	\$4,585
	4+	\$5,000	\$5,000	\$5,000
BOWLING	•			A4.44=
Head	0	\$4,447	\$4,447	\$4,447
	1-2	\$4,624	\$4,624	\$4,624
	3	\$4,800 \$5,470	\$4,800 \$5,470	\$4,800 \$5,470
	4+	\$5,470	\$5,470	\$5,470
Assistant	0	\$3,562	\$3,562	\$3,562
	1-2	\$3,739	\$3,739	\$3,739
	3	\$3,916	\$3,916	\$3,916
	4+	\$4,270	\$4,270	\$4,270

	Voore of Cooching			
	Years of Coaching Sport Experience	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
DAGEDALI (GGEEDAL		LULL LULU	2020 2021	LOL I LOLO
BASEBALL/SOFTBAL Head		ድር በበበ	<b>¢0 000</b>	<b>60 000</b>
пеаи	0	\$8,009	\$8,009	\$8,009
	1.2	\$8,363	\$8,363	\$8,363
	3	\$9,083	\$9,083	\$9,083
	4+	\$9,980	\$9,980	\$9,980
Assistant	0	\$6,140	\$6,140	\$6,140
	1.2	\$6,329	\$6,329	\$6,329
	3	\$6,935	\$6,935	\$6,935
	4+	\$7,567	\$7,567	\$7,567
WRESTLING	••	41,001	41,001	41,001
Head	0	\$8,009	\$8,009	\$8,009
	1.2	\$8,363	\$8,363	\$8,363
	3	\$9,083	\$9,083	\$9,083
	4+	\$9,980	\$9,980	\$9,980
		40,000	40,000	40,000
Assistant	0	\$6,140	\$6,140	\$6,140
	1.2	\$6,329	\$6,329	\$6,329
	3	\$6,935	\$6,935	\$6,935
	4+	\$7,567	\$7,567	\$7,567
SOCCER				
Head	0	\$8,009	\$8,009	\$8,009
	1-2	\$8,363	\$8,363	\$8,363
	3	\$9,083	\$9,083	\$9,083
	4+	\$9,980	\$9,980	\$9,980
Annintant	0	CC 140	ec 140	<b>C</b> 440
Assistant	0	\$6,140	\$6,140	\$6,140
	1.2	\$6,329	\$6,329	\$6,329
	3	\$6,935	\$6,935	\$6,935 \$7,567
VOLLEYBALL	4+	\$7,567	\$7,567	\$7,567
Head	0	\$6,406	\$6,406	\$6,406
IIcau	1-2			
		\$6,877	\$6,877	\$6,877
	3	\$7,096	\$7,096	\$7,096
	4+	\$7,600	\$7,600	\$7,600
Assistant	0	\$4,713	\$4,713	\$4,713
	1-2	\$4,947	\$4,947	\$4,947
	3	\$5,182	\$5,182	\$5,182
	4+	\$5,900	\$5,900	\$5,900
TRAINER		. ,		. ,
Assistant	0	\$5,558	\$5,558	\$5,558
	1-2	\$6,228	\$6,228	\$6,228
	3	\$6,405	\$6,405	\$6,405
	4+	\$7,125	\$7,125	\$7,125
SWIMMING				
Head	0	\$5,454	\$5,454	\$5,454
	1-2	\$5,855	\$5,855	\$5,855
	3	\$6,041	\$6,041	\$6,041
	4+	\$6,470	\$6,470	\$6,470
Andrews		40.004	#0.00 <i>*</i>	<b>#0.00</b>
Assistant	0	\$3,994	\$3,994	\$3,994
	1.2	\$4,193	\$4,193	\$4,193
	3	\$4,391	\$4,391	\$4,391
	4+	\$5,000	\$5,000	\$5,000

#### SCHEDULE D

(1) Schedule Coordinator shall be a 12-month position. Compensation for said position shall be the applicable step of the salary guide plus 10% of the fourth step on such salary guide. However, anyone presently holding such position shall not suffer any monetary loss because of this paragraph.

(2) Coordinators

2022-23 \$5990 2023-24 \$5990 2024-25 \$5990

(3) Independent Work/Study 2022-23 \$2900 2023-24 \$2900

2024-25 \$2900

(4) Cooperative Work Program 2022-23 \$2900 2023-24 \$2900 2024-25 \$2900

(5) Transportation Cooperative Work Program 2022-23 \$1750 2023-24 \$1750 2024-25 \$1750

Employees are to maintain a log of accumulated mileage.

#### SCHEDULE E SUMMER SCHOOL

2022-23 \$5500 2023-24 \$5500 2024-25 \$5500

### SCHEDULE F HOME INSTRUCTION and SATURDAY DETENTION

Regular and Special Education instructors shall be paid at the following hourly rates

> 2022-23 \$75 2023-24 \$75 2024-25 \$75

Saturday Detention will be \$75.00 per hour with a minimum of three (3) hours

#### SCHEDULE G

- (1) Guidance Counselors
- (a) Guidance Counselors shall receive \$600 above the teachers' schedule.
- (b) The Board of Education recognizes the need for some counselors to work during the summer. These counselors will be selected to work from a voluntary list provided to the

Superintendent and shall be required to work from the last day of school until June 30 and an additional thirteen days between July 1 and the opening of school, including orientation day. Counselors are to be selected on a rotation system so as to ensure a fair and equitable distribution. The rotation shall be among those people who have high school/elementary experience as the administration deems the need. Guidance Counselors selected shall receive 5% of their total salary on the salary guide. Said employees are to be paid on a twelve month basis. A deduction for days not worked shall be computed using the following formula:

Days not worked/total eligible work days x (5%) (base salary) = amount deducted.

- (2) Special education teachers and speech therapy teachers shall receive \$600 above the teachers' schedule.
- (3) Learning Disability Consultants and Social Workers. A deduction for days not worked shall be computing using the following formula:

Days not worked/total eligible work days x (5%) (base salary) = amount deducted.

- (4) Learning Disability Consultants, Social Workers, and Cooperative Work Program Teachers shall receive the travel expense negotiated in SCHEDULE D
  - (5) Transportation Cooperative Work Program.

All employees holding these positions shall be required to work eleven months. (The days and hours based on the current practice existing for the School Psychologists) Compensation shall be an additional five percent (5%) of their total salary on the salary guide.

## SCHEDULE H SCHOOL CALENDAR

Unit members will report to school and be paid full contractual salaries for the number of days school is open as required by State Law, with the following exceptions:

- (1) Orientation days.
- (2) As part of their professional obligations new teachers are expected to attend 3 voluntary orientation days prior to the opening of schools. No new teacher may be disciplined or retaliated against for failure to attend the voluntary days.

At the Superintendents' discretion, the last student contact day, traditionally scheduled as a one session day may be extended 2 hours for staff.

If an extension of the approved school calendar becomes necessary the Board will review the extension with the bargaining agent.

Absence in accordance with the sick leave and personal leave policy will be applied toward the approved school year.

#### SCHEDULE I

#### TEACHER TIME SCHEDULE

If due to a weather emergency there is an early dismissal, then teachers shall be dismissed seven (7) minutes after student dismissal. However, in circumstances such as extreme heat, the Superintendent or his/her designee may decide whether teachers shall be dismissed with students.

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL ARRIVAL: 8:30 a.m. DEPARTURE: 3:07 P.M.

HIGH SCHOOL

ARRIVAL: 7:36 a.m. DEPARTURE: 2:25 p.m.

or

ARRIVAL: 8:19 a.m. DEPARTURE: 3:07 p.m.

## SCHEDULE J

## ATHLETIC TRAINER

The Board of Education recognizes the need for the Athletic Trainer to work during the summer. The Athletic Trainer shall be required to work until the last day of school and an additional 24 days between August 1st and the opening of school. The Athletic Trainer shall receive 10% of their total salary on the salary guide. Said employee is said to be paid on a twelve month basis. A deduction for days not worked shall be computed using the following formula: (Days not worked / total eligible days) X (10%) (base salary) = amount deducted.

#### APPENDIX "B" SUPPORT STAFF APPENDIX

The within provisions apply to support staff members as distinguished from the Contract provisions applicable to the Federation as a whole.

#### 1. FILES

Official files shall be maintained under the following circumstances:

- (a) No material derogatory to an employee's conduct, service, character, or personality shall be placed in the employee's file unless the employee has had the opportunity to read the material. The employee shall acknowledge that he/she has read this material by affixing his/her signature on the actual copy to be filed. It is understood that such signature merely signifies that he/she has read the material to be filed but does not signify agreement with its contents. Any incident which has not been reported to the Superintendent and reduced to writing within 20 school days, if possible, may not be added at a later date.
- (b) An employee shall have the right to answer in writing any material filed and his answer shall be attached to the file copy.
- (c) Upon written request of five school days' notice, a Unit member shall be permitted to examine and copy all files pertaining to him in the presence of an administrative representative.
- (d) Materials shall be removed from the files when a Unit member's claim that they are inaccurate or unfair is sustained at any step of the grievance procedure.

### 2. HOURS OF WORK AND OVERTIME

(a) On a one session day all school clerks and clerical aides shall leave one half (1/2) hour after each shift's student dismissal.

High School	
Student Dismissal	Clerk Sign Out
11:56	12:26
12:39	1:09

Elementary School Student Dismissal 1:00

Clerk Sign Out 1:30

If a child (preK-grade 3) is not picked up at dismissal, then a clerk shall remain with an administrator until the child is picked up.

- (a) The normal work week shall be from Monday to Friday, both inclusive, and shall be comprised of five days of seven hours each including the lunch period according to present practice. Part-time employees shall work nineteen and one-half hours or less per week.
- (b) Any work required to be performed beyond seven hours including the lunch period in any one day or on Saturday shall be considered overtime and compensated for at one and one-half times the regular hourly rate of pay. This includes time required after school when a clerk/ secretary must remain, waiting for a parent/guardian to pick up a child. Work performed outside an employee's regular assignment (second job within the school system) shall not be considered as overtime. An overtime rotation list based upon seniority shall be established for each of the employment categories. Overtime shall be offered to Unit members on a rotating basis according to said list provided the employee is able to do the work.
- 1. In the event the Board of Education finds it necessary to employ anyone during the summer closing outside of employee's regular assignment (2nd job within the school system), the employees in the bargaining unit shall be given first preference to such assignment on a seniority basis and at the prevailing rate for such job.
- 2. Summer work schedule begins July 1 and ends August 31. Starting with the second week of July, there will be six weeks during which the offices of all secretaries and clerks will be closed on Fridays. During those weeks, there will be four days of work, hours 9:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. with a half-hour lunch period. In the remaining five-day work weeks (including the week of 4th of July), the secretarial hours will be 9:00 a.m. to 2:30 p.m. with a half-hour lunch period. Vacations taken during the weeks in which the four-day week is in effect, will constitute four vacation days per week.

- 3. During three consecutive weeks (two in July and one in August), the offices of the school secretaries and clerks will be closed. Each week will constitute four days of vacation time. Of the remaining eight days of vacation, a maximum of five may be taken during the course of the school year.
- (c) Any work required to be performed on Sunday shall be considered overtime and compensated for at two times the regular hourly rate of pay.
- (d) It is understood that Holiday pay shall be considered as time worked for the purpose of computing overtime pay.
- (e) Employees requested by the Superintendent of Schools or Board Secretary to work prior to the start of their normally assigned work schedule, shall be paid overtime at a rate of one and one-half times for any such time worked.
- (f) In the event any employee is called back to work after the conclusion of his normal assigned work schedule, the employee will be entitled to a minimum of four hours pay at one and one-half times the employee's regular rate of pay. Work contiguous with the scheduled work day shall not be eligible for recall payments, only the overtime rate.
- (g) The Board shall notify the employees of any Saturday or Sunday work not later than the end of the shift on Tuesday of that week, except for emergencies.
- (h) Any time there is a district-wide early dismissal of students and teachers due to inclement weather, all clerical employees shall be dismissed no later than 30 minutes after dismissal of students.
- (i) Hourly rate shall be defined as 1/235 of the employee's annual salary divided by 7 hours.

#### 3. HOLIDAYS

Employees shall be paid at their regular rate of pay for holidays not worked as indicated on the North Bergen Public School "School Calendar" showing days school will be closed and July 4th excluding summer and winter vacation closing. All clerical personnel shall be dimissed at 1:00 p.m. on the days preceding Thanksgiving, Christmas and Easter Holiday. All clerical personnel shall be dismissed at 1:00 the Friday before Labor Day as long as school starts after Labor Day.

#### 4. VACATIONS

Employees shall be granted vacations in accordance with the vacation program now in effect. Vacation days shall be pro-rated for individuals hired after the start of the school year (September 1). (It is understood that the vacation time shall begin July of the first year worked). Those with less than one year of employment will be entitled to one day for each full month of employment. Thereafter, individuals will be entitled to full contractual vacation time (20 days).

The Board of Education agrees to post a notice of vacation dates on all Bulletin Boards not later than April 1.

# 5. JOB VACANCIES, NEW JOBS CREATED OR PROMOTIONS

- (a) If new jobs are created, if vacancies occur in a higher rated position, or promotions are to be made, and if two or more employees equally qualified apply for such position, seniority shall be the determining factor in the selection of employees to fill such positions before any new employees are hired. Applicants must apply in writing to the Board Secretary.
- (b) The Board agrees that it shall post a notice of such new job, vacancy, or promotion on the Bulletin Board for a period of three working days. Such notice shall contain, where available, a description of the job, the rate and when the job will be available. Anyone interested, in order to be eligible, must sign the notice.
- (c) The successful bidder and the Federation shall be notified in writing of the employee's acceptance by the Board within seven days of such acceptance. If there are no successful bids the Board may appoint or hire to fill such job.
- (d) Any employee so selected to fill such job shall be granted a trial period of up to ninety days. If it shall be determined by the Board during the said trial period, that the promoted employee is not qualified to discharge the

duties of the position to which he or she was promoted, the employee shall resume his or her former position or a position equivalent thereto. During the trial period the employee shall receive no increase in salary by reason of the promotion, but shall, if accepted in the new position, receive such an increase in salary retroactive to the commencement date of the trial period. However, if the employee has experience and has adequately performed the higher rated position, previously, such employee shall receive the higher rate immediately.

- (e) No position shall be posted as temporary if similar positions are, or have been, permanent in the past four years.
- (f) Reductions in force shall be in reverse order of seniority in the North Bergen School System.
- (g) A full-time employee may refuse to claim a parttime position. In that event, she/he shall maintain seniority rights.
- (h) Unit members who move to an exempt clerical position, and subsequently the exempt position is abolished or the person reassigned by the administration, shall be credited with accrued time in the exempt position as per the Unit contract upon return to the unit.

#### 6. SUBSTITUTES

- (a) A central telephone answering service which allows employees to report their absences before 7:30 A.M. will be maintained.
- (b) If a clerk is absent for more than ninety (90) calendar days, the Board shall attempt to hire a substitute until said clerk returns.

#### 7. SCHOOL MEETINGS

Any Unit member called to a disciplinary meeting by an administrator shall have the right to have a Federation representative present, if the position of the Unit member is adversely affected.

#### 8. PERSONAL DAYS

Each full-time employee shall be allowed four absences per year for personal reasons. No deduction will be made in the clerk's salary for these absences. Unused personal days will be added to accumulated sick leave.

Personal days may not be taken on the day preceding, or the day following a school holiday. However, under extenuating circumstances, exceptions may be made by request to the Superintendent. Where possible, three days prior notice of absence for personal reasons is required.

#### 9. SICK LEAVE

- (a) A full-time clerk absent from her position because of personal illness, shall suffer no deduction in pay for each of the first eleven days of absence in any school year. This pertains only to A & B categories. Such sick leave, if unused, shall be cumulative.
- (b) The Board shall provide each clerk with an accounting of accumulated sick leave on or before September 1 of each year.
- (c) Extended sick leave schedule after expiration of all accumulated days upon Board approval shall be as follows:

The clerk shall forfeit two dollars and fifty cents for each day of absence for the next twenty days. Loss of five dollars a day for the next twenty days. Loss of a half day's pay for the next fifty days. Thereafter it is up to the discretion of the Board.

- (d) Any employee absent for eight or more consecutive work days shall be required to submit medical evidence substantiating the illness.
- (e) No deduction shall be made in a Unit member's salary for the following absences:
- 1. Death in the immediate family provided such absence does not exceed five school days. Immediate family is defined as parent, spouse, domestic partner, brother, sister, child, grandchild, grandparents, mother-in-law, father-in-law, daughter-in-law, son-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, or any relative or person who make his/her permanent home with the Unit member.
- 2. Funeral of a relative other than defined above or a close friend provided the absence does not exceed one day.

- 3. Quarantine.
- 4. Summons to court by subpoena.
- (f) A Unit member who is absent due to illness from a contagious disease (e.g. measles, mumps, mononucleosis, infectious hepatitis, meningititis, and chickenpox) and who claims that such illness was contracted while serving in the schools shall within five days of return to work submit (1) a doctor's certificate and (2) documentary or other evidence in support of his or her contention of having contracted said illness while serving in the schools. If the Board is satisfied with the submissions, the Unit member shall suffer no loss of pay or loss of sick days for the period of absence and any such pay or sick days so debited shall be restored to the Unit member.

## (g) Late Sign In And Early Sign Out Procedure.

- 1. Personal Reasons. If the total amount of time that a Unit member arrives late or leaves early exceeds three hours and fifteen minutes in a school year, he/she is penalized one-half sick or personal day. Each additional hour in the same school year shall be penalized one-half sick or personal day. The Unit member must inform his/her building administrator and sign the proper form, a copy of which will be given to the Unit member.
- 2. Emergency or extenuating circumstances. The Unit member may request permission to be excused early. The request is to be made to the building administrator or his/her designee if he/she is unavailable. If the administrator approves the request, the time will not count against the Unit member. If the administrator does not approve the request, the Unit member may appeal to the Board Secretary or Superintendent or may use Section 1 above.
- 3. School-related business. The Unit member may be excused by his building principal. The time will not count against the Unit member.
- (h) Each part-time clerical employee shall be entitled to five sick days per school year.
- (i) Each part-time clerical employee hired for the summer positions shall be entitled to (1) half a sick day for the duration of the summer session.

# 10. SHORT TERM LEAVE OF ABSENCE, JURY DUTY, VETERANS RIGHTS AND BENEFITS

- (a) A short term leave of absence shall be granted only in the following instances:
- (1) Attendance at educational conventions or conferences when approved by the Superintendent.
- (2) Visits to other schools when such visits are approved by the Superintendent.
- (3) Unit members eligible to attend the New Jersey State Federation of Teachers Conventions.
- (4) Unusual extenuating circumstances other than that provided for herein shall be discretionary with the Superintendent.
- (b) Jury Duty Pay. An employee who is called to and serves on Jury Duty shall suffer no loss of pay.
- (1) if the employee has not voluntarily sought jury service.
- (2) Upon presentation of summons by Clerk of the Court. Employee will return to duty the day after release by the court. The Board may request verification of attendance at jury service.

# $\left( c\right)$ Veterans Rights and Benefits.

(1) The seniority rights of all employees who enlist or who are drafted pursuant to an appropriate law now in force, or to be enacted, shall be maintained during such period of military service. Each such employee shall have the right to reinstatement to his or her former position or to a position of equal stature, at the salary rate previously received by him or her at the time of his or her induction into the military service, together with all salary increases granted by the Board to said employee's previous position during the period of such military service. Such reinstatement of veterans shall be upon application made within ninety days after such an employee is honorably discharged from the service. This clause shall be subject to all pertinent and applicable provisions of the Selective Training and Service Act, as amended.

(2) The Board agrees to pay an employee for all reasonable time lost in reporting for physical examination for the military service.

#### 11. LEAVES OF ABSENCE WITHOUT PAY

- (a) Leaves of absence shall be granted for the following purposes:
- (1) Child-rearing leave shall commence and end at the beginning of a pay period. All requests for child-rearing leave shall be made at least six (6) weeks prior to the commencement date for which the leave is requested. (2) Child-rearing leave shall also include Unit members adopting a child or children. In the event of an adoption or emergency in which the Unit member does not have sufficient notice to meet the six (6) week requirement, the Unit member shall provide such notice as soon as is possible. (3) Unit members may request and will be granted an additional year. Requests for a second year must be made prior to April 1st, and requests for extensions beyond a second year must be made prior to April 1st. (4) Childrearing leave terminates on the following September 1st or on September 1st of the following year. (5) If the need for a child-rearing leave is negated prior to commencement, the Unit member will notify the Board as soon as possible, and the leave shall be canceled. If the child-rearing leave has begun, and the need for same is negated, the employee shall return to work at the beginning of the next pay period. (6) The Board and the Federation agree to summarize the Federal and State Family Leave Acts which provide leave of absence without pay and post same in the Board office and the main office of each school.
- (2) Armed Forces Those Unit members entering the Armed Forces will be granted, upon request, a leave of absence.
- (b) All Unit members on leave of absence without pay, with the exception of those entering the armed forces, will return to the system on the next step of the appropriate salary guide above the one on which he or she was granted his or her leave with no loss of seniority.

#### 12. TERMINAL LEAVE COMPENSATION

(a) Terminal leave compensation shall be computed as follows: one-half day's pay for each accumulated sick day. Day's pay is defined as 1/300th of clerk's final annual salary. (b) The estate of a Unit member who dies during the duration of this contract and who has otherwise qualified to receive terminal leave pay shall receive such pay for accumulated unused sick days, computed on the same basis as outlined above.

#### 13. INFORMATION IN THE SCHOOLS

The Federation may use the bulletin boards and the mailboxes in the North Bergen School District. The North Bergen Board of Education shall not be responsible for policing the use of the mail boxes and bulletin boards within its school district, and will instruct their administrative employees accordingly. The Board shall maintain a bulletin board at the Board of Education building for the use of Federation members (concerning unit business only).

#### 14. MISCELLANEOUS WORKING CONDITIONS

- (a) No employee shall make or be requested to make any agreement, or to enter into any understanding inconsistent or conflicting with the terms of this agreement.
- (b) Employees not included in the bargaining unit shall not be permitted to perform the duties of employees in the bargaining unit.
- (c) No clause in this agreement shall be construed or interpreted as to imply any lowering of present wages or working conditions.
- (d) All clerical personnel hired as of July l, 1979 shall be employed for an eleven month period. As of July 1, 1979, all voluntary transfers from eleven-month positions to a present ten-month position the job classification will remain an eleven-month position.

### 15. SALARY PAYMENTS AND FRINGE/WELFARE BENEFITS

- (a) The salaries of ten-month employees shall at the option of the employees, be paid on either a twenty semi-monthly basis or on the summer payment plan. Such requests must be made prior to August 15, except for newly hired unit members. Withdrawal from such may not be made after August 15.
- (b) Clerks shall receive checks on the 15th and last school day of each month.

In the case of eleven month employees, employees shall receive their pay checks on the 15th and last work day of July and August.

In cases where a school holiday falls on the 15th, or the last day of the month, clerks shall receive checks on the last school days before holidays.

- (c) Health benefits shall be provided consistent with the provisions for health benefits set forth in Appendix "A".
- (d) The voluntary program of tax-sheltered annuities shall be continued by the Board. Employees employed prior to January 1st will be placed on the next succeeding step as of the following July 1st. Such employees will receive credit for a full year's service. Employees employed for the first time after January 1st will not receive credit for a full year's service until the second July 1st.
- (e) For all employees hired as of September 1, 2001, longevity will be based on years of work in the district.
- (f) Effective September 2006, additional compensation shall be provided to support Section personnel for completion of courses (with appropriate certification notice of transcript) with a limit of four (4) courses in the fields of, but not limited to:
  - 1. GOOGLE Suite applications (Doc, Drive, Sheets, Gmail)
  - 2. Professional correspondence
  - 3. Real Time
  - 4. Business Professional Practices

Additional compensation shall not be given for duplicative courses.

(g) The Board must provide, at its sole cost, at least one "In-Service course" per school year for clerical staff. In addition, the Board must also offer "Additional courses" for Clerks, thus providing an opportunity for Clerks to earn up to fifteen (15) hours of documented professional development hours per school year when combined with the In-Service course(s) provided by the Board. The "Additional courses" to be offered by the Board will be scheduled after regular school hours and first made available to the Clerks. A minimum of six Clerks must enroll in each "Additional course" offered in order for the course to proceed, at which point the course will be opened up to the remaining clerical

staff, space permitting. The Board and Federation agree to each pay 50% of the cost of these "Additional courses". Clerks shall be compensated at a rate of \$300 per 15 hours of documented professional development completed, up to a maximum of \$2,400. Clerical Aides who have documented professional development hours upon being hired as a full time Clerk will receive the same compensation.

Compensation: \$600.00

(h) Support staff working toward an Associates Degree will receive a salary of 1.025 of the guide upon completion of 50% of their courses (with appropriate certification notice or transcript). Additional compensation shall not be given for duplicative courses.

Support staff working toward a BA/BS degree will receive a salary of 1.05 of the guide upon completing 50% of their courses (with appropriate certification notice or transcript). No additional compensation shall be given for

duplicate courses.

(i) Support staff who attains an Associates degree will receive a salary of 1.05 of the guide. Support staff who attains a BA/BS degree will receive 1.1 of the guide.

# SCHEDULE A: SEC/CLERK SALARY GUIDE SALARY GUIDE

STEP	2022-2023	2023-2024	2024-2025
1	\$35,600	\$36,100	\$36,850
2	\$36,407	\$36,846	\$37,373
3	\$37,307	\$37,682	\$38,145
4	\$38,188	\$38,613	\$39,010
5	\$39,049	\$39,525	\$39,974
6	\$39,946	\$40,416	\$40,918
7	\$40,971	\$41,419	\$41,841
8	\$41,884	\$42,405	\$42,879
9	\$42,664	\$43,350	\$43,900
10	\$43,421	\$44,158	\$44,878
11	\$44,126	\$44,941	\$45,714
12	\$44,729	\$45,671	\$46,525
13	\$45,317	\$46,295	\$47,281
14	\$45,854	\$46,903	\$47,926
15	\$46,544	\$47,459	\$48,556
16	\$46,797	\$48,173	\$49,132
17	\$47,407	\$48,435	\$49,871
18	\$48,414	\$49,066	\$50,142
19	\$49,393	\$50,108	\$50,796
20	\$50,515	\$51,122	\$51,874
21	\$51,637	\$52,283	\$52,924
22	\$52,730	\$53,445	\$54,126
23	\$53,852	\$54,576	\$55,329
24	\$54,946	\$55,737	\$56,500
25	\$56,068	\$56,869	\$57,702
26	\$57,191	\$58,031	\$58,874
27	\$58,169	\$59,192	\$60,076
28	\$59,407	\$60,205	\$61,279
29	\$60,528	\$61,486	\$62,327
30	\$61,623	\$62,646	\$63,653
31	\$63,205	\$63,780	\$64,855
32	\$64,817	\$65,417	\$66,028
33	\$66,716	\$67,086	\$67,709
	Clerical Aides Hourly Rate 2022-2023	Clerical Aides Hourly Rate 2023-2024	Clerical Aides Hourly Rate 2024-2025
	\$18.01	\$18.67	\$19.21

## LONGEVITY

As of September 1, 2001 longevity only applies to years served in the district. Longevity starts after the completion of the 18th year.

STEP	2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022
1	\$989	\$1,049	\$1,085
2	\$2,005	\$2,070	\$2,171
3	\$2,995	\$3,119	\$3,228
4	\$4,011	\$4,141	\$4,314
5	\$5,027	\$5,190	\$5,372
6	\$5,912	\$6,239	\$6,457
7	\$7,033	\$7,153	\$7,543
8	\$8,047	\$8,310	\$8,489
9	\$9,038	\$9,358	\$9,686
10	\$10,470	\$10,381	\$10,771
11	\$11,930	\$11,859	\$11,830
12	\$13,649	\$13,366	\$13,360
13	\$15,342	\$15,141	\$14,920
14	\$16,497	\$16,890	\$16,757
15	\$17,842	\$18,082	\$18,566

<u>CLERICAL AIDES</u>			
2019-2020	2020-2021	2021-2022	
\$ 16.40/per hour	\$ 16.90/per hour	\$ 17.45/per hour	

Note: Anyone above step #33 will be paid on step #33

There are two (2) levels of Clerk based upon job assignment.

Category A: Category B: All persons in category A remain in category A. During the term of this contract all employees in category B shall be given an opportunity to move to category A by the following process:

Upon completion and presentation of certificate, for two courses within the following three areas:

- (a) word processing
- (b) database
- (c) spreadsheet

Employees in category B who have presented two certificates as of June 30, 1997 shall be moved to category A as of July 1, 1997. Other employees who present two certificates by July 31, 1998 shall be moved to category A on August 1, 1998 and those that present two certificates by August 31, 1999 shall be moved to category A on September 1, 1999.

#### APPENDIX A-I

The following clauses are those referred to in Article 10 of the Agreement.

Appendix "A" Teaching Staff Appendix:

#### 1. TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS

- (a) A high school teacher's daily class load shall not exceed 140 students. This limit shall not apply to Physical Education classes.
  - (b) Study hall sizes shall not exceed the following ratios:
- (l) Forty students per teacher in classroom study halls.
- (2) Sixty students per teacher in auditorium study halls.
- (3) Forty-five students per teacher in cafeteria study halls.
- (c) Where physical facilities and scheduling permit, the maximum daily load in self-contained classroom grades l through 6 shall be twenty five pupils per teacher.

- (d) Laboratory Science, Home Economics, Art and other courses in which there are a fixed number of stations, the number of available stations shall not be less than the number of students in class.
- (e) The daily class load for each teacher in the Physical Education Department shall not exceed 162 students. The current practice with regard to health classes shall be continued.

#### 2. TEACHER OBSERVATION AND EVALUATION

A teacher's classroom performance shall be evaluated in each area he/she has been assigned.

#### 3. NON-PROFESSIONAL ASSISTANCE

(a) Non-Professional assistance will continue to be provided to teaching staff members in accordance with prior practices.

#### 4. TRANSFERS OF UNIT MEMBERS

- (a) Unit members with at least three years of service in the school or grade level from which the transfer is sought shall be placed on the transfer list in order of seniority. For this purpose seniority shall be determined by the number of years of service in the North Bergen School System. In the case of a newly created position, school seniority shall be determined by length of service in the North Bergen Public Schools.
- (b) Vacancies shall be filled from such preference sheets before any appointments are made from existing eligible lists.
- (c) In the case of teachers with equal seniority in the school system, placement on the transfer list shall be determined by the date of the application.
- (d) Preference shall be given, if applicants are equally qualified, to seniority as a regularly appointed teacher in the North Bergen School System. Transfers shall not exceed 15% of the Unit membership.
- (e) Such teacher shall be placed on the list in order of seniority.

#### 5. PROMOTIONS

- (a) When qualifications are equal, seniority shall be the deciding factor.
- (b) If fewer then three members of the staff are certified and qualified, the Superintendent may recommend to the Board of Education the appointment of a certified and qualified person from outside the system.
- (c) The above criteria does not apply to the position of Superintendent of Schools and Assistant Superintendents.

#### 6. SUMMER SCHOOL

(a) Unit members shall be given priority in summer school employment as of September 1973.

#### 7. GUIDANCE

- (a) In the elementary school, a pupil/counselor ratio shall be maintained which meets the needs of the school.
- (b) In the high school, a pupil/counselor ratio of 250 to 1 shall be maintained. The Vocational Placement Counselor is to be included in the ratio.

#### 8. SPECIAL SUBJECTS AND PROGRAMS

- (a) The Board agrees to maintain its present policy of programs in physical education, vocal and instrumental music, art and world languages.
- (b) The Board shall continue its program for non-English speaking students in conformance with the law.

# - Notes -

# - Notes -

# - Notes -